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9
10

CHAIR MOLINA:

(Gavel.) The meeting for January

11

30th will now come to order. For the record

12

in attendance, Committee Members Arakawa,

13

Carroll, Hokama, Kane and Tavares. Excused

14

is Vice Chair Kane.

15

From the Corporation Counsel's Office

16

we have Greg Garneau; Council Staff Jan

17

Inouye-Ogata, Legislative Analyst; and

18

Committee Secretary Jo-Ann Sato.

19
20
21

ITEM NO. 38: RE: BALDWIN AVENUE BIKEWAY PROJECT
(C.C. 01-310)
CHAIR MOLINA: At this time we shall be accepting

22

public testimony for our two items on the

23

agenda. Those wishing to testify should sign

24

up at the secretary's desk. Testimony shall

25

be limited to three minutes. An additional
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1

minute to conclude the testimony will be

2

granted.

3

additional three minutes will be given after

4

all others have been heard. Testifiers are

5

requested to state their name for the record

6

and indicate who they are representing.

7

If testimony is not completed, an

And the Chair requests to minimize

8

disturbances during the meeting, please turn

9

off all pagers and cellular phones or set

10
11

them to the silent mode.
At this time the Chair will accept

12

public testimony on all items for today's

13

agenda.

14

First to testify on Item Number 36, we

15

have Glenn Nanod to be followed by Jim

16

McLemore.

17

MR. NANOD: Good morning, Mr. Chairman. Good

18

morning esteemed Members of the Maui County

19

Council.

20

CHAIR MOLINA: Good morning, Glenn.

21

MR. NANOD: I am Glenn Nanod, a resident of Wailuku

22

and a bicycle commuter. I ride a bicycle

23

everywhere. I ride in the parched heat of

24

the noonday sun; I ride in the chilling rain

25

of an Up Country deluge; I ride in the pitch
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1

dark of the witching hour.

2

to Lahaina, to Kapalua, to Makawao, to

3

Pukalani, Hana. I ride to work and to play

4

everywhere including Baldwin Avenue.

5

I ride to Kihei,

To me the proposal to widen Baldwin

6

Avenue and create bike lanes is not a matter

7

of aesthetics.

8

trees.

9

death. That small sliver of road is all that

10

stands between a safe, secure bike ride and a

11

crippling injury or death.

12

It is not a matter of pretty

It is instead a matter of life and

The primary reason I ride a bike is

13

economics. Maui is very expensive and a

14

bicycle is very cheap. Many people on Maui

15

commute by bicycle for this very reason.

16

With the downturn of our economy, many more

17

will find it an affordable option especially

18

if the infrastructure allowing them to do so

19

is available.

20

It is imminently essential that Baldwin

21

Avenue be improved, not only for safety sake,

22

not only to allow passage between Paia and

23

Makawao, but also to allow people access to

24

the amenities of this critical artery.

25

Rainbow Park and underutilized -- to Rainbow
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1

Park, an underutilized jewel, to Hui Noeau

2

art classes and functions, to Makawao

3

Veterans Cemetery to honor those whose

4

selfless sacrifices allow us to prosper

5

today, to visit churches such as Makawao

6

Union Church to beg's God's indulgences as

7

you face the uncertainty of riding a bike

8

just to name a few, and lastly, to visit the

9

homes of friends and relatives who have

10
11

chosen to reside there.
Some people propose the compromise of a
I do not see this as a

12

separate bikeway.

13

viable alternative. A separate bikeway would

14

involve private property owners which means

15

it won't happen. A separate bikeway would be

16

unsafe for riders, especially at night making

17

the bikers subject to attack or unable to get

18

help in the event of an accident.

19

I do not seek the destruction of trees

20

for frivolous reasons, but if the choice

21

between pretty trees and my life has to be

22

made, then good-bye trees.

23

Please consider the cost in human

24

suffering and life if you fail to address the

25

present unsafe conditions at Baldwin Avenue.
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I implore you to build a bike lane. Mahalo.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
Questions? By Mr. Kawano to be

3
4
5
6

7

followed by Mr. Carroll for the testifier.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and
good morning.

7

Good morning, Mr. Nanod.

8

MR. NANOD: Hello there.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Where did you learn how to

10
11
12
13
14
15
16

ride a bike?
MR. NANOD:

I can't even remember, I was so young.

It was on Molokai anyways.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: All right. I just wanted
you to mention that. So nice to see you.
MR. NANOD: Yeah. Nice to see you too. Welcome
back.

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Kawano.

18

Mr. Carroll?

19
20

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
If a bike lane was made, you know, off

21

the highway but not far enough to where -- if

22

it could be done to where you could traverse

23

it safely --

24

MR. NANOD: And also --

25

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: -- you would not have
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1

anything against that though, right?

2

MR. NANOD: No. As long as you can do it safely

3

and also access all the various kinds of

4

places you have to go on Baldwin Avenue as

5

opposed to, you know, building it far away or

6

it doesn't meet up the road or it's unsafe.

7

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.

8

MR. NANOD: You're welcome.

9

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Carroll.

10

Members, any other questions for the

11

testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Mr

12

Nanod.
Next to testify we have Jim McLemore to

13
14
15

be followed by Warren McCord.
MR. McLEMORE: Hello. My name is Jim McLemore and

16

I'm not a great public speaker so I'm just

17

going to say a few points.

18

I don't -- I'm not against bike paths.

19

I think we should have bike paths and

20

greenery all over Maui. I don't think that

21

you should just cut down 200 trees, and

22

that's my understanding what's going to

23

happen through the newspaper articles to do

24

it.

25

I've ridden down Baldwin Avenue quite a
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1

few years in the 32 years I've lived on Maui

2

and I haven't had a problem if I'm paying

3

attention.

4

mainly being built for the tour companies to

5

bring bicycles down to Paia from Makawao,

6

which I think is absurd to even think about.

7

If, if anybody on the panel would like

I feel that the bike path is

8

to follow a bike tour or the six bike tours

9

from Silversword down to Makawao, be my guest

10

because I have. They don't use the bike

11

path. There is a bike path on the side of

12

the road.

13

entire road.

14

months down it, down the road, so that's not

15

going to help the problem because they don't

16

use the bike path coming down.

17

It's only four feet.

They use the

I've followed them for four

I've gotten on my phone and called the

18

bicycle company coming down and their

19

response to me was, "We don't have to pull

20

over.

21

want to do," and that's on my phone that

22

happened to me.

23

It's not the law. We can do what we

So when you build a bike path from

24

Makawao down to Paia, keep in mind they still

25

have a van. The van's going to be in the
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middle of the road and nobody is going to be

2

able to pass the van and that's where a lot

3

of the problems come so you haven't really

4

solved anything.

5

Yes, it's great to have a bike path.

6

If you spend five million dollars on it, I

7

would think you'd spend a little bit more

8

money to pave the road from Baldwin Avenue

9

over to Hana Highway by Maui High School,

10

then you'd alleviate some of the traffic in

11

Pala.

12

needs to be is repaved and it just sits

13

there.
So, you know, I'm just saying what I

14
15
16
17
18

That road just sits there. All it

feel, so anyway, thank you for listening.
CHAIR MOLINA: Any questions for Mr. McLemore?
(Gavel.)

RECESS:

9:08 a.m.

19

RECONVENE: 9:11 a.m.

20

CHAIR MOLINA:

(Gavel.) The Public Works and

21

Transportation meeting for January 30th is

22

now back in session. The Chair would like to

23

thank everyone's indulgence and patience as

24

we corrected this technical difficulty with

25

our microphone.
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The next to testify on Item 36 we have

2

Warren McCord to be followed by Jim Smith.

3

MR. McCORD: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of

4
5

the Committee.
My name is Warren McCord and I'm

6

representing the board of directors and the

7

members of the Maui Outdoor Circle. This is

8

a branch of the Outdoor Circle, a statewide

9

non-profit organization dedicated and devoted

10

to making Hawaii a more beautiful place in

11

which to live and to visit.

12

I believe that it would be informative

13

to you to review the dates and events that

14

have led us up to our being here this

15

morning.

16

On 14 November of last year, Mr. Joseph

17

Krueger, Public Works engineer, made a

18

presentation to the Arborist Committee on the

19

35 percent design of Baldwin Avenue bike

20

path. Concerns about the loss of so many

21

shower trees prompted public testimony at the

22

Maui County Council meeting on the 16th of

23

November and Councilmember Tavares requested

24

this issue be referred to this Committee.

25

On 10 December, the Maui Outdoor Circle
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1

met with Mr. David Goode and Mr. Milton

2

Arakawa to present an alternative for the

3

Baldwin Avenue bike path. That proposal was

4

to take the six foot downhill bike path and

5

the five foot uphill bike path from the

6

Makawao Cemetery to the County Gym above Paia

7

and combine them into a single ten foot bike

8

path on the Kahului side of the right of way

9

separated from the paved road by the shower

10

trees and a strip of grass. This drawing was

11

used as an example.

12
13
14
15

The Chairman has already seen it.

I'll

turn it this way if you don't mind.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Staff, maybe can we get some
assistance here?

16

MR. SMITH:

Oh, pardon.

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.

18

MR. SMITH: This drawing is an example, and I'm

19

sorry not a great example because it's just a

20

cross section, but it shows the paving of the

21

road and the shower trees remaining at the

22

side of the road and the bike path just down

23

over the edge.

24
25

There are instances where actually the
bike path would be slightly above the road
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1

and only at one place have we suggested that

2

it leave the roadway, and that would be at

3

Rainbow Park in order to avoid the several

4

sharp curves at that corner. Thank you very

5

much, Alan.

6

On December 13th an on-site Committee

7

with Austin Tsutsumi & Associates Contract

8

Design Engineers was programmed with the Maui

9

Outdoor Circle to survey the marked trees on

10

Baldwin Avenue. The meeting was rained out

11

but the alternative design was discussed.

12

On December 19th at the Arborist

13

Committee meeting, Mrs. Mary Sanford

14

requested that the 100 shower trees on

15

Baldwin Avenue be placed on the exceptional

16

tree list. This proposal was taken under

17

advisement unanimously by the Arborist

18

Committee.

19

On 22 December, the Outdoor Circle --

20

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

21

MR. SMITH: -- conducted the Baldwin Avenue tree

22

survey. The results are summarized for you

23

in your folders. All 246 trees surveyed were

24

programmed to be removed in the 35 percent

25

design.
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The Maui Outdoor Circle urges this

2

Committee to consider carefully the wonderful

3

opportunity to build a recreational greenway

4

on Baldwin Avenue for the citizens of Maui

5

County and the visitors that come to enjoy

6

our island home.

7

This project has generated so much

8

interest in the design and artistic community

9

as well as the general public that ideas are

10

simply flying around. The Outdoor Circle

11

would like to see some method to transmit

12

these ideas to the Public Works Department

13

and the design engineers. We're available to

14

help in any way we can.

15

Thank you very much.

16

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. McCord.

17

Committee Members, any questions for the

18

testifier? Hearing none, thank you very

19

much.

20
21
22

Testifying on Item 35 we now have Jim
Smith to be followed by Dan Cohen.
MR. SMITH: Chairperson Molina and Members of the

23

Public Works and Transportation Committee, my

24

name is Jim Smith.

25

I'm a resident of Haiku.

I'm here to submit testimony regarding
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1

the water fee that is now before you for

2

consideration. So let me just first say that

3

there is an on-going problem with the

4

relationships of executive to legislative as

5

it relates to your decision-making and that

6

is you're not getting information that's

7

relevant and useful to a judgment that you

8

can make and it is obvious in this

9

transmittal.

10

For example, there was written

11

testimony submitted to the public hearing

12

held on October 24th, 2001.

13

included in your binder. I believe

14

Councilmember Tavares submitted written

15

testimony as well as I.

16

this issue.

17

time that it should be here.

18

It is not

It's relevant to

It's a mistake but now is the

The minutes for the Board of Water

19

Supply meeting on October 27th are not a part

20

of your binder and that's where they

21

considered this fee and passed it up, and

22

it's relevant to my testimony.

23

You will note that there is an addition

24

to this rule that says addition of

25

adjustments of fees will be in accord with
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16

the Consumer Price Index.
That was discussed by the board and it

3

was recognized at the time that that would be

4

in conflict with the Council's consideration

5

of fees because if you're adjusting your fee

6

on a regular basis without going to Council,

7

you're in conflict with the Charter.

8

in the rule before you. You don't -- You

9

can't -- In my perspective, you can't approve

It is

10

this rule. And this was discussed and

11

weighed in the minutes at page 30 are where

12

it starts, and you should have this.

13

Everybody, Department of Water Supply

14

should come forward to you guys, give them

15

both sides. That will help the process.

16

There are a number of other things:

17

For example, there is a relationship to

18

existing rules that you may not know about it

19

as relates to the fee.

20

do not pay your water bill and they remove

21

your water source, after 60 days, okay, you

22

have to pay the fee again.

23

For example, if you

That's $6,000.

Now, if you had to pay your arrears and

24

then a penalty, that might be all right but

25

you're saying $6,000 and you don't know about
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this because it's in the rule that you don't

2

have before you, but that $6,000 now includes

3

source, it includes transmission, it includes

4

all the things you have already paid for but

5

now you're going to have to pay that again.
So to me, you need an analysis of

6
7

existing rules how they relate to the fee

8

before you make a judgment, and you don't

9

have that. The existing rules exempt

10

ecclesiastical corporations --

11

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

12

MR. SMITH: That's a church. No other non profits

13

are exempted but when you adopt this fee,

14

you're exempting them from a five-eighth inch

15

meter.

16

These are all things that you should

17

have an analysis of before you reach a

18

judgment and you haven't done that. If you

19

don't, for example, pay or develop your

20

property within a year or so, you lose that

21

fee and it's called a penalty in the existing

22

rules.

23

In other words, again, this source and

24

transmission and justification for this raise

25

then becomes a punishment. It's -- And you
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don't know that because the relationships are

2

not shown to you. To me, you must -- And I

3

would hope that you would reject this rule

4

for those reasons.
To me, we have to have you make these

5
6

analyses because nobody else will and if you

7

don't have the information --

8

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Four minutes.

9

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Sorry, Jim. Thank you very

10

much. Jim, would you like to come back for

11

another three or would you like to take

12

questions?
Okay. Members, any questions for Mr.

13
14

Smith? Jim, could I ask you to come back?

15

Question from Committee Member Arakawa?
Proceed, Mr. Arakawa.

16
17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Jim, just to make sure that

18

I have my notes right, your first item was

19

Consumer Price Index adjustment is in there?

20

MR. SMITH:

It's in the rules.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: It's adjustable. The

22

removal of a meter after 60 days, you have to

23

pay the full amount?

24

MR. SMITH:

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Churches are exempt?

That's what the existing -

-
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19

MR. SMITH: I can give you the end number if you
want the chapter number of those provisions.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No, I just want to make
sure I get these points.

5

MR. SMITH: Right.

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And the fourth is that if

7

you don't use the meter within one year after

8

when you get it -

9

-

MR. SMITH: There is a period of time, there's one

10

year and I believe you have two extensions of

11

maybe six months, maybe a total of two years.

12

I'm not -- The specific quantity of time

13

wasn't the relevant point; the relevant point

14

was that if for some reason you had to -- you

15

couldn't complete your development, it's

16

considered a penalty and you lost that money.

17

See, that's the relevant point is that

18

you're having source -- you're paying your

19

part for development of source and --

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I get it.

21

MR. SMITH:

22

-- it turns into a penalty then for

varying reasons.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you.

24

MR. SMITH: Thank you.

25

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.
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20
Member Tavares?

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Smith, the

3

question that Mr. Arakawa is asking you is

4

about rules that we don't have. You do have

5

the rules. What page is that, is that

6

Consumer Price Index?

7

MR. SMITH: At least the binder that I had included

8

with it is a copy of the water fee rule that

9

was adopted in 1993.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.

11

MR. SMITH:

And it's -- I believe it's there.

12

the relationships of these provisions is

13

nowhere considered by the analysis.

14
15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Smith, the question I'm
asking --

16

MR. SMITH:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

But

Yes.
- is in relation to Mr.

Arakawa's question --

19

MR. SMITH:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: -- is the reference to the

21

Yes.

Consumer Price Index?

22

MR. SMITH:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: In adjusting the fees

24
25

Yes.

according to that in subsequent years -MR. SMITH:

Yes.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: -- is that in our binder?

2

MR. SMITH: That's in the new rule --

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. It's not in the

4

binder, right? Because what we have in the

5

binder are the rules that were adopted, the

6

last rules that were adopted by this body.

7

didn't believe we had a copy of the new

8

proposed issues.

9
10
11

MR. SMITH:

Oh, that's what is at issue today.

This is Item 35 from the Mayor.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Well, what's before

12

us today is the fee schedule, not the new

13

rules, and that's my contention is that we're

14

not seeing these together.

15

MR. SMITH:

Oh, that's a good point too because

16

that's a different point than I'm making; do

17

you understand that?

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Because you refer to

19

the Consumer Price Index and, you know, maybe

20

I missed it along the way.

21

reference to the Consumer Price Index in what

22

was submitted to us for action today.

23
24
25

MR. SMITH:

It's underlined.

I didn't see a

It should be on the

first page.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Smith, Member Tavares,
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we'll continue this discussion --

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Okay.

3

CHAIR MOLINA: -- when we get to the matter.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I take that back. It's

5

right under the fee schedule. Yeah, in

6

accordance with the Consumer Price Index.

7

All right. But the explanation of what that

8

is is more in the rules that we don't have.

9

MR. SMITH: Yeah. Proposed rules I haven't seen.

10

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Any more questions for Mr. Smith?

13
14
15
16

Hearing none, thank you.
The next to testify on Item Number 36
Dan Cohen to be followed by Ernest Rezents.
MR. COHEN: Aloha kakaihiaka. My name is Dan

17

Cohen, Chairperson and Members of the

18

Committee.

19

I've lived Up Country and worked Up

20

Country since the mid '80s and I've spent a

21

lot of time driving up and down Baldwin

22

Avenue. I've done a lot of volunteer work in

23

the County and I served on an ad hoc

24

Committee when you were discussing

25

improvements to Hookipa Beach Park.
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I've grown thousands of native plants,

2

trees that I've given away, donated to people

3

who wanted them to be grown. Also I've

4

worked up in the East Maui Watershed in the

5

fencing project on Kahoolawe Island.

6

I'm here just representing myself.

I

7

support the proposed improvement and I just

8

want to go over a few things that separate,

9

if we can, a little bit of the facts from the

10
11

rhetoric.
In historical perspective, Baldwin

12

Avenue is, as you know, approximately seven

13

miles. Maybe six miles of that is outside

14

the urban core. It was designed and built at

15

a time when most residents of Maui did not

16

either own or drive automobiles. There were

17

transit systems were mostly provided by the

18

companies. Alexander & Baldwin had a train

19

that went out to Haiku. There were various

20

camps where people didn't need automobiles

21

and of course once they came into Paia, they

22

didn't need.

23

The uses that Baldwin Avenue are now

24

experiencing, the road is underdesigned for

25

what it's being asked to provide.

It is a
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1

very unsafe road.

2

on Maui where the bicyclists are required to

3

ride on the actual roadway which is allowed

4

under the law. A lot of people think that

5

bicyclists are subordinate to automobiles,

6

but in actual fact they have equal right to

7

be on the road.

8
9

It's one of the few roads

The improvements are, as I understand
it from the State Committee's input, they're

10

a shoulder, not a bike path.

11

building a shoulder today and let's build a

12

bike path tomorrow.

13

I'm for

There are people who have said it's for

14

the bike companies.

15

to use them. If I could wave a magic wand

16

and have -- not have to wait behind bike

17

company after bike company, I would, but in

18

fact they have equal right to use it as well.

19

I'm sure they're going

People have said nobody rides uphill.

20

This morning I drove it taking sort of a

21

rough tally of the trees and there was

22

somebody riding uphill today. Also, it's not

23

necessarily that people ride the entire

24

distance, there's kids that ride from Paia to

25

the school, various shorter distances. Also
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I've seen people walking up.

2

It is a beautiful place. The reason

3

people ride there is that the grade is the

4

best for bicycling and as opposed to, say,

5

Haleakala Highway where it's steeper.

6

The lot of people say that they don't

7

want their money spent that way. A million

8

dollars is too much out of my pocket. Well,

9

in actual fact it's for the betterment of the

10

public.

11

see soccer fields built for the keiki.

12

I don't play soccer but I'm glad to

Mrs. Baldwin planted all the shower

13

trees there.

14

think Jesse is his name that worked for the

15

County. He did a lot of the propagation. He

16

doesn't like the shower trees because they're

17

so messy. But in actual fact, a lot of those

18

trees have been planted in the last 15 years.

19

In fact, it's not true.

I

My contention is that as you drive

20

down, you'll see a couple flushes just above

21

Rainbow Park, at Rainbow Park where the trees

22

are close together and they're healthy --

23

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

24

MR. COHEN:

25

CHAIR MOLINA: No, go ahead. You have one more.

I can come back after.
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1

Or would you like to come back for another

2

three minutes?

3

MR. COHEN: I was just going to -- The basic manao

4

is that there's a few places where the trees

5

are wonderful, healthy and beautiful. What

6

we could do is, as the County has done in

7

other places, you end the bike path before or

8

the shoulder and you begin it less than 50

9

yards later after.

10

But we should plant new saplings all

11

along that road if that's what people want.

12

The majority of the 200 trees are not shower

13

trees, and a lot of those that people mention

14

in that number, they're very -- either

15

they're poorly planted, poorly maintained or

16

near death or dead.

17
18

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.

Is that the conclusion of

your testimony, Mr. Cohen?

19

MR. COHEN:

20

CHAIR MOLINA: You want to come back for the three

21

I think I'll come back after.

minutes?

22

MR. COHEN: Three minutes more.

23

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. The next to testify on Item

24

36, we have Ernest Rezents to be followed by

25

Steve Sutrov.
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MR. REZENTS: Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members.

2

My name is Ernest Rezents and I'm an arborist

3

and I volunteer for the Maui County Arborist

4

Committee, and I've been on the Committee for

5

about 12 years, maybe 13.

6

Country almost all of my life, 40 some odd

7

years, and I'm very familiar with Baldwin

8

Avenue and the shower trees.

9

I have lived Up

Now, the Maui County Arborist Committee

10

in its deliberations unanimously recommended

11

that the shower trees or the trees not be

12

removed for a bike path. The Committee is

13

not against a bikeway; the Committee is for a

14

bikeway for the safety of the bicyclists and

15

we are much aware that a white line down the

16

road doesn't keep the cars from veering into

17

the bike lane or a bicyclist veering into the

18

path of a car.

19

The Committee is in favor of a separate

20

bikeway adjacent to the road, as was depicted

21

by Mr. McCord, so that you have freedom for

22

bicycles to go up and down and the vehicles

23

to use the road as it is designed. So we are

24

in favor of a separate bikeway but not one

25

that is adjacent or right on the side of the
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highway right there.
I'm aware that not all the trees are in

3

their prime health that they were at one

4

time, but the Outdoor Circle is in favor of

5

replanting those that are dead and maybe

6

decayed and to maintain that Up Country

7

lifestyle.

8

Now, some things need to be kept as is

9

just for maintaining the lifestyle we have Up

10

Country. As you well know, Hana Highway, the

11

bridges are being maintained because that

12

acts like a bump on the road and slows the

13

traffic down. You don't necessarily go there

14

and widen all the highways, put guardrails;

15

that merely encourages speed.

16

You look at Haleakala Highway today,

17

I've driven that old road for many years and

18

I look at it and I wonder in amazement how we

19

traversed safely, but we went 40 miles an

20

hour, 45 miles an hour. Today they go 60 and

21

70 miles an hour up that highway.

22

Now, the same thing will happen if you

23

straighten out Baldwin Avenue to encourage

24

more speed, so I think the curving highway

25

people slow down, have the bicycles on the
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side and you will make everybody happy.

2

Replant the trees that are in bad shape and

3

you have a beautiful corridor of Up Country

4

highway.

5

And I would like to have you consider

6

that because the Arborist Committee is very

7

much in favor of maintaining the rainbow

8

shower trees and the other trees and

9

replacing those that are in decline and put a

10

separate bike path for the safety of all,

11

bicycles as well as automobile drivers.

12

Thank you very much.

13

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Rezents.

14

Before I ask the Committee for any questions

15

for the testifier, the Chair would like to

16

recognize Vice Chairman of the Committee

17

Kane.

18

Okay. Committee Members, any questions

19

for the testifier at this time? Hearing

20

none, thank you very much, Mr. Rezents.

21

Next to testify on Item Number 36 we

22

have Steve Sutrov to be followed by Barbara

23

Long.

24
25

MR. SUTROV: Good morning. My name is Steve
Sutrov.

I'm here to represent just myself as
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I've lived on Maui for 30

1

a private citizen.

2

years and I have a family and live in Kula.

3

I have concerns with the bike tour

4

industry, but that's a different issue, but I

5

have nothing against bicyclists and, and I

6

have ridden a bicycle on many, many years of

7

my life.

8
9

I do have concerns about the plan for
Baldwin Avenue. I think one thing we're not

10

considering is the Up Country Highway. The

11

EIS is, we haven't received them in the mail

12

yet, but the State says it's done and it's on

13

its way and it recommends Haliimaile as the

14

terminus.

15

If the highway does get built, I'd like

16

to personally see Haliimaile Road be

17

improved, and improved not only just the

18

roadway but also lots of trees planted making

19

a corridor that the visitors and everybody

20

else would be proud to utilize.

21

utilized more. Baldwin Avenue will be

22

utilized a lot more also for residents from

23

Makawao wanting to get onto Kihei Up Country

24

Highway and head down to work or visitors

25

coming up.

It will be
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I am personally in favor of separating

2

the bikeway from Baldwin Avenue for this

3

reason.

4

definitely come into play when the amount of

5

traffic that is going to be generated coming

6

out of Makawao and up to Makawao will be a

7

consideration to separate these, these tours

8

basically from the actual roadways of

9

traffic.

10

I think the safety factor will

I truly believe that we should continue

11

to work on the beautification of that area

12

with additional trees which should not just

13

be going by Federal and State standards when

14

we're implementing sign ordinances and

15

guardrails, I think -- and lighting.

16

the County should have its own standards that

17

we can implement to satisfy the State and

18

Federal standards.

19

I think

For signage, we can put bikes, bike

20

lane on the road instead of a sign at every

21

intersection. Up in Kula, they had something

22

like twenty plus signs within a mile and a

23

half, mile and a quarter that the State put

24

up saying bike lane and, and they just had

25

them in the back of the truck so they just
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

32

PWT 01/30/02
I mean that's

1

started putting them there.

2

all it was. We had a bunch of them removed

3

because it was just ridiculous, I mean but

4

hopefully someone from the State is now

5

supervising.

6

hope so.

7

I'm not sure about that but I

But the County should do that also.

8

They should try to improve on the State and

9

Federal standards that we have to go by to

10
11

get the funding.
With guardrails, I hear oxidation might

12

help. Oxidizing them, they fit in better

13

with the environment rather than the aluminum

14

look that everyone sees now and only putting

15

them where they're necessary. When the State

16

started putting them up in Kula, they even

17

blocked a few driveways. They just had them

18

in the back of the truck and they started

19

putting them down.

20

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

21

MR. SUTROV: And Kula had, the community

22

association had them come up, review it and

23

then they had to take a lot of them out that

24

were not needed.

25

extra work. Let's keep our guys working.

It was just extra manpower,
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1

We've got the equipment. Put it in. And now

2

I hope we have better supervisors and I hope

3

the County has a better handle on it than

4

that.

5

And lighting also. We can specify the

6

type of lighting, the County can, that can be

7

used and then we go -- the Feds and the State

8

test the amount of light that needs to be on

9

the ground. The County has control over that

10

and we've got to start doing that, and so we

11

can, the County can set standards to beautify

12

that area and meet the Federal and State

13

standards to get the money to do it.

14

Probably three minutes is up, right?

15

I think the County should also have a

16

hot line number for all their -- for the, for

17

the bike tour industry. This would help

18

satisfy a lot of the safety complaints right

19

now. The tourism visitor industry has --

20

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: One minute.

21

CHAIR MOLINA:

Okay.

Steve, sorry.

I'm going to

22

cut you off at this time. Would you like to

23

return for three more minutes or are you --

24
25

MR. SUTROV: No, that's all right.

I never heard

the one minute warning.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Oh, okay. All right. At this time

2

Committee Members, do you have any questions

3

for the testifier? Seeing none -- Is there a

4

question? No, thank you, Steve.

5

The next to testify on Item 36 we have

6

Barbara Long to be followed by Mary Sanford.

7

MS. LONG: Good morning. I'm Barbara Long speaking

8

on the Baldwin Avenue Project. I want to

9

thank Councilmember Tavares for bringing the

10

matter to this Committee's attention and

11

thank you for being here this morning

12

recognizing the importance of what we're

13

talking about.

14

You must all know by now from the

15

letters, the meetings, the phone calls, the

16

newspaper articles and the public outcry that

17

this is about more than a threat to a grove

18

of exceptional historic shower trees, this is

19

about the process.

20

We are here today because the public is

21

unhappy about the way the process works and

22

we need your help. Whether it's beaches,

23

bridges or bikeways, people believe they're

24

being left out of important decisions. Their

25

perception is that they're asked to comment
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1

on done deals, that they are not being asked

2

but that they are being told. And this is

3

why the Baldwin Bikeway Project is here today

4

and why it's so controversial.

5

I'd like to read a few lines from the

6

Bicycle Federation of America's Handbook for

7

Planning with Federal Transportation

8

Enhancement Funds which are the funds that

9

the County is going to be using to fund 80

10
11

percent of this, and the handbook says:
"Good public participation occurs early

12

in the decision-making process. Early and

13

meaningful public involvement may avoid some

14

of the tension which results when

15

decision-makers develop a substantial

16

commitment to a particular outcome and

17

citizens are peripheral to a process which

18

profoundly affects them."

19

Maui citizens are waking up to the fact

20

that your decisions do profoundly affect them

21

and they want and need to be part of the

22

process from the beginning before the

23

consultant begins the EA and before the

24

engineers are hired to draw the plans.

25

Let's use smart growth principles and
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1

public participation to redesign the Baldwin

2

Bikeway. Let's create an offroad multi-use

3

trail that will enhance our island, provide

4

safe and healthy activities for residents now

5

and in communities to come as well as for

6

downhill bike tour riders and preserve the

7

scenery and shower trees that make Baldwin

8

Avenue a treasured Maui resource.

9

In closing, with all due respect to the

10

good folks in the Public Works Department,

11

I'd like to paraphrase the poet Joyce Kilmer,

12

"Roadway improvements are made by engineers

13

like Lloyd Lee but only God can make a tree."

14

Thank you.

15
16

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Members, any questions for
the testifier?

17

Okay. Thank you very much.

18

Next to testify on Item 36 is Mary

19

Sanford to be followed by Hans Riecke.

20

MS. SANFORD: Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members.

21

I didn't really expect to testify.

22

CHAIR MOLINA: Excuse me, Ms. Sanford, can you

23

speak into the mike? Thank you, Mr. Kane.

24

MS. SANFORD: Like that?

25

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. We want to hear your
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lovely voice this morning.

2

MS. SANFORD: Thank you. Shall I start over again?

3

CHAIR MOLINA: Go ahead. You can proceed. Thank

4
5

you.
MS. SANFORD: I wrote a letter to the Arborist

6

Committee and luckily that got some attention

7

and they unanimously passed a resolution to

8

ask for the shower trees to be named

9

exceptional trees, and I hope that does get

10

passed, goes through. The trees on Baldwin

11

Avenue are exceptional.

12

It was my grandmother that originally

13

planted them and then when the shower trees

14

were not terribly long-lived, but some died

15

and Mayor Tavares replanted some of them.

16

And they really enhance that road.

17

I grew up in Makawao and I traveled on

18

that road quite a lot up and down and it's,

19

it sort of gives you a place to contemplate

20

and it's much nicer to drive down than

21

Haleakala Highway and I think a separate

22

bikeway would solve a great deal of problems.

23

I certainly endorse all these testimonies in

24

favor of that this morning. And if anybody

25

wants a copy of my letter, I have several
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copies here.

2

But I really strongly feel that we

3

should preserve at least some parts of the

4

old ways and the old days on Maui. Thank you

5

very much.

6

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mrs. Sanford. Committee

7

Members, any questions for the testifier?

8

Seeing none, thank you.

9

Next to testify on Item 36, we have

10

Hans Riecke followed by Joe Bertram the

11

Third.

12

MR. RIECKE: Good morning, Council Members.

13

CHAIR MOLINA: Good morning.

14

MR. RIECKE: My name is Hans Riecke.

15
16

I live in

Haiku and I'm a bike rider.
I have a suggestion for the Baldwin

17

Avenue improvements that will save the trees

18

and make the road safer for everyone,

19

motorists, joggers, hikers, bikers and also

20

save money.

21

Make the two lanes no wider than eight

22

and a half feet where the road is straight,

23

and nine and a half where it turns and add a

24

three to four foot wide paved shoulder. This

25

would mean adding about five feet to the
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existing paving, paving width, and it should

2

be possible without disturbing any of the

3

rainbow shower trees.

4

At regular intervals create turnouts

5

for the downhill biker vans so that other

6

cars do not get delayed more than a minute or

7

two by the downhill bikers. The turnouts

8

could be just grass or gravel.

9

that if -- I'm sorry.

I believe

I believe that five or

10

six foot wide bike paths are too wide because

11

some drivers see them as an extra lane. Even

12

a paved shoulder on one side, like there is

13

on Hanamu Road above Seabury, helps a lot but

14

paved shoulders on both sides would be safer.

15

I have observed the shoulder on Hanamu Road

16

being used a lot by joggers, bikers, and even

17

mothers with baby carriages.

18

I should tell you I ride up Baldwin

19

Avenue every Sunday morning unless it's

20

raining and there are not many people riding

21

up. By the way, I see maybe one or two every

22

so often. And I also on my return trip, I go

23

on Hanamu Road and I see that one four foot

24

shoulder used every morning practically by

25

people.
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up -- I'm sorry.

3

I have been doing some cycling in

4

Europe where there is, in many places, a

5

separate bike lane next to the road. While

6

this may sound appealing to many people, I

7

have found that bike lanes that are running

8

parallel but separate -- separate from the

9

road do not do very well. They are usually

10

not maintained, probably because they're out

11

of sight and therefore out of mind.

12

found that they end up being full of glass,

13

rocks and branches and cracks; in other

14

words, not suitable for bike riding. They

15

are also dangerous at intersections --

16

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

17

MR. RIECKE:

I have

-- because motorists do not look for

18

bikers on bike paths. Paved roads should

19

always be -- Paved road shoulders are always

20

cleaned, cleaned by cars by the tires because

21

they do at times go across.

22

But the other issue isn't some -- And

23

an earlier speaker brought that up is that

24

bikeways that are separate become unsafe

25

because people are not seeing them on the
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road; in other words, people are subject to

2

attack, let's face it when they're -- You

3

know, it's almost like a cane road. When

4

you're out of sight, people don't feel safe.

5

On the road they're much safer.
Lastly, I would like to see all County

6
7

roads be provided with three to four foot

8

wide paved road shoulders separated by a

9

heavy white line --

10

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Four minutes.

11

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Sorry, Mr. Riecke. You have

12

a choice, you can conclude your testimony or

13

you can come back for another three minutes.

14

MR. RIECKE: No, I just want to make one more

15

point.

16

State roads should have paved shoulders for

17

the safety of all people using the road.

18

I think all County roads like most

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Riecke.

19

Committee Members, any questions for Mr.

20

Riecke? Seeing none, thank you very much.

21

The next to testify on Item 36 we have

22

Joe Bertram the Third to be followed by Linda

23

Petersen.

24
25

MR. BERTRAM: Good morning, Council People and
Chairman.

I'm here testifying on behalf of
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myself and Bikeways Maui.
Just as a little aside before I get

2
3

started on the safety issue, as the head of

4

Bikeways Maui, we're promoting the use and

5

promotion of greenways, which are off-road

6

trails for bikes and pedestrians.

7

And particularly to that Baldwin Avenue

8

thing, I did have a friend who was riding

9

down, down Baldwin Avenue and yes, he did

10

fall. Yes, he was noticed and it was by the

11

car that ran over him coming back the other

12

way.

13

I cannot for the life of me understand

14

how anyone could denigrate off-road trails as

15

being unsafe. They can be designed in any

16

way you want. They can be well-litted --

17

well-lighted and their use encourages more

18

people to be off-road.

19

Seeing people with their strollers

20

walking on road shoulders on Piilani Highway

21

or any road shoulder for that matter to me

22

is, is something that is totally unacceptable

23

when it comes to levels of safety and the

24

studies back this up.

25

There is no, nothing to show -- In
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1

fact, greenways are much safer than road

2

shoulders are. And just common sense tells

3

you that, that mixing cars with people

4

walking and biking, it just, it's not common

5

sense.

6

Anyway, in our community -- I was on

7

the Mayor's Bicycle Advisory Committee back

8

nine years ago and we made a decision at that

9

time to road shoulder every, all the roads,

10

all the County roads here in the County. And

11

we also made decisions to promote greenways

12

as the next step.

13

Well, I propose to you now is the next

14

step. We're designing our roads now and our

15

facilities now for what is going to be used

16

in the next five, ten, fifteen, twenty years.

17

Community plans says it's the general

18

plan and the County-wide network of bike

19

pedestrian paths. The community plan calls,

20

this particular community plan calls for a

21

greenway along Baldwin Avenue. The Ahwahnee

22

Principles from the Local Government

23

Commission, the new community design from the

24

design from the National Government

25

Association all talk about separate bike
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pedestrian facilities for -- that's separate

2

from the roads.

3

We have an Up Country Greenway Master

4

Plan that has just been completed and it also

5

talks about this as a, as a route for an

6

off-road greenway. Reading the many letters

7

on this issue emphasizes the common sense of

8

separating bike and pedestrian use from the

9

roadway.

10

The Baldwin Avenue corridor needs to be

11

utilized for a transient bike horse corridor.

12

We can't forget the horses. Baldwin Avenue

13

used to be used quite extensively by the

14

horse riders in that area. And putting road

15

shoulders on it is actually going to make it

16

much less safe for the horses, and this is

17

another mode of transportation.

18

Up Country way of life to have horses. A

19

greenway would do two things. It would give

20

all the other modes of transportation equal,

21

equal standing with the automobile.

22

It's also an

We also must look at the transit within

23

there but it also would provide another row

24

of trees.

25

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.
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MR. BERTRAM: We could -- We could double the

2

amount of trees instead of taking away any,

3

and this is the way we need to be moving. We

4

need to move into a whole network of off-road

5

bike pedestrian traffic. And if it's not

6

this one, when do we start? This is the

7

place, this is the time and we really need to

8

start looking at everyone being considered

9

equally, not just as an adjunct to the

10

automobile.

Thank you.

11

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Joe. Committee

12

Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing

13

none, thank you.

14
15
16

Next to testify on Item 36 is Linda
Petersen to be followed by Walter Enomoto.
MS. PETERSEN: Hello. My name is Linda Petersen.

17

I didn't know that I was going to speak until

18

I realized that I really had to say that I'm

19

speaking from my heart as well as my head and

20

I want to thank, who is it, Barbara Long for

21

bringing out that I --

22

I live on Baldwin Avenue and I did not

23

know anything about proposed bike paths. I

24

have been dealing with the downhill bicyclers

25

for a number of years now trying to wonder
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

46

PWT 01/30/02
1

what was going, what was going on. I have

2

almost hit several people.

3

The main thing is I chose to live on

4

Baldwin Avenue because of the way it was.

5

It's like old Hawaii and there are special

6

treasures, and its a special place to live,

7

and I think we should keep some of Maui Maui.

8

That's one of the reasons I moved here.

9

It never ceases to amaze me of some of

10

the ways politics works here. We don't want

11

to be another LA. We need to keep some

12

things the way they are.

13

And as far as the bike lanes, I agree,

14

I don't think widening Baldwin Avenue and

15

having bike lanes parallel to the road is

16

going to be any safer, and I feel that there

17

is a lot of money that is going to be spent

18

in private enterprise. And I think that's

19

what this is all about, not only for the

20

bicyclers but some of the new gated

21

communities that are going in, that these

22

people want to have highways to be able to go

23

up and down and I don't agree with that at

24

all.

25

But I don't think it's going to be
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1

safer.

2

bikeways. And the few cyclists, the one a

3

week that I see going up Baldwin Avenue, I

4

think, I think that it is very clear that

5

isn't that much of a problem with just a few

6

cyclists.

7

Baldwin to be going up and down as a mode of

8

transportation.

9

I don't think most cyclists choose

Well, anyway and hopefully next year I

10

won't be here because somebody's worried

11

about it's hard to get to Hana, so let's just

12

flatten that troublesome Haleakala.

13

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Linda.

14

Committee Members, any questions for the

15

testifier? Hearing none, thank you.

16

The next to testify we have Walter

17

Enomoto to be followed by Suzie Monroe. Mr.

18

Enomoto will be testifying on Item 36.

19

MR. ENOMOTO: Good morning, Chair Molina and

20

Committee Members. My name is Walter

21

Enomoto.

22

of myself. You might recognize me as also

23

being the Co-Chair of the Mayor's Bicycle

24

Advisory Committee. I was unable to confer

25

with them prior to this meeting to get some

I'll be testifying today on behalf
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1

of their input but I just wanted to go over

2

some of the things that had been brought up

3

in previous testimony.

4

Most notably is that Mr. McCord had

5

mentioned the meeting with the County, either

6

with the County Arborist or with a member of

7

the Outdoor Circle regarding the inspection

8

of all the trees along the corridor still has

9

not been done.

10

Pending that information, nobody knows

11

what the exact status of each and every one

12

of those trees are as far as their condition,

13

their age, what other maintenance might need

14

to be done to them, the exact disposition of

15

which cannot even be determined even though

16

the rhetoric is flying fast and furious that

17

they're all going to be cut out and taken

18

away.

19

That is simply untrue.
Without that further bit of

20

information, further decision-making

21

regarding what is going to be done along that

22

corridor should be put off until that

23

information can be done, can be disseminated

24

to the interested parties involved and we can

25

look at it and see what other options there
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are.
In regards to the two-way path or the

3

downhill greenway, there's a big problem that

4

the people who have been suggesting this

5

probably aren't as many -- or aren't

6

bicyclists. One of the problems that you

7

have is when you throw a two-way path on a

8

downhill grade, you run into all kinds of

9

problems. Gravity is going to throw the

10

downhill bicyclists at speeds greater than

11

into possibly oncoming uphill people and that

12

is just not unsafe (sic).

13

area with rolling hills, it's not a problem,

14

but you're taking a grade from Makawao all

15

the way down to Paia. You're throwing people

16

along a two-way path. That is unsafe and no

17

amount of engineering, unless we have lots of

18

money to spend on engineering to change the

19

grades, the turns and all of the elevations

20

to make it that way is very costly indeed.

21

On a flat land or

What I'd like to suggest, something

22

along the lines of Mr. Riecke, is that once

23

the information regarding the inspection of

24

all the trees and the condition, and having

25

that information if there are ones that are
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dead and dying, which I believe some of them

2

are, and if those are to be removed is one

3

possible alternative that I'd like to suggest

4

is that we look at keeping the downhill

5

shoulder intact where appropriate and where

6

we can keep or maintain a number of the trees

7

most notably above Rainbow Park and from

8

there up to Makawao or below the Veterans

9

Cemetery is that we create a separate uphill

10
11

path.
Now, the rationale for this is that an

12

uphill cyclist is traveling only anywhere

13

between three to eight miles an hour.

14

Experienced hardcore athletically fit

15

cyclists can do a lot faster, but for the

16

most part weekend riders, recreational

17

riders, walkers and other people will be

18

travelling at a lot lower speed. When

19

they're next to the road the speed difference

20

is a lot greater.

21

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

22

MR. ENOMOTO: Having this possible option as

23

another option that can be looked at and

24

decided upon once more information is done

25

with the exact disposition of the trees
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should also be considered.
One of the nice things about it is

3

above Rainbow Park area it's possible to have

4

the trees on the outside overlooking the

5

pineapple fields and the scenic view all the

6

way going up to Makawao and that could create

7

a whole scenic corridor for somebody

8

travelling on the outside edge of the trees

9

with a built up area that can retain a scenic

10

view as well as maintain the trees from that

11

Rainbow Park area above.

12
13
14

I have nothing else to say.

If there's

any questions?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr.

15

Enomoto. Committee Members, any questions

16

for the testifier?

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I have a question.

18

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I have Member Tavares to be

19

followed by --

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Enomoto --

21

CHAIR MOLINA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: -- are you not in favor of

23
24
25

-- Mr. Kane.

an off-road path?
MR. ENOMOTO: Not in this particular area. You
know, we do have other concerns that while
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

52

PWT 01/30/02
1

they are being brought there's a lot of other

2

concerns. We have cane operations as well as

3

pineapple operations that are right near

4

there.

5

I mean it would be great, it would be

6

great if Mr. Case and Mr. Holaday could give

7

us a permanent easement for a dollar and

8

love, I'd be the first to jump on board on

9

that, but we're looking through going through

10

agricultural production lands or affecting

11

their operations in some way.

12

Also, like I mentioned, the downhill

13

gradient change is a real big problem. You

14

have people coming downhill and anybody

15

uphill who would be near a turn, the

16

engineering would be so substantially costly

17

that it wouldn't be really worth that, not in

18

this area.

19

I know that Mr. Bertram mentioned

20

greenways and paths in other areas and where

21

grade changes can be designed to accommodate

22

both uphill and downhill travel may be more

23

appropriate.

24

for Baldwin Avenue because of the grade

25

change we're looking at from Makawao all the

I don't feel this is the case
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way down to Pala.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: May I ask what your
background is? Are you an engineer?

4

MR. ENOMOTO: No.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. You sort of talk

6
7

like one.
MR. ENOMOTO: Well, my years of experience and

8

working with the bicycle-related issues have

9

taught me a lot of all the other things that

10

you have to consider when you're going into

11

planning.

12
13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. And you're chair of
the Bikeways Committee?

14

MR. ENOMOTO: Currently co-chair.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Co-chair of the Bikeways

16

Committee?

17

MR. ENOMOTO: Yes, with Earl Stoner.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.

19

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Kane, I

20

thought I -- Did I see your hand go? No.

21

Okay. All right.

22

questions for the testifier, thank you, Mr

23

Enomoto.

If there are no other

24

MR. ENOMOTO: Thank you, Chair Molina.

25

CHAIR MOLINA: The next to testify on Item 36 we
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1

have Suzie Monroe to be followed by Glenn

2

Shepherd.

3

MS. MONROE: Good morning, you all.

I just got a

4

call last night and I wanted to say thank you

5

so much about the meeting. I didn't have a

6

chance to write anything so this is going to

7

be interesting as far as my organizational

8

talking, but thank you for listening. Thank

9

you for continuing on listening to us.

10

My name is Suzie Monroe and I live on

11

Baldwin Avenue. I own a home on Baldwin

12

Avenue and have for nine years. I work at

13

home. I work looking out the window at the

14

road and so I see what's going on with the

15

road all the time.

16

I'm, first of all, very much in favor

17

of having a separate bikeway on the Kahului

18

side of Baldwin versus bike lanes.

19

seen -- I've experienced driving behind the

20

companies, the bike companies many, many

21

times many years going to schools, going to

22

work -- people going to work and me taking my

23

children to school and back and forth, and

24

they don't seem to recognize bikeways or not.

25

You know, they just take the road over no

I've
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matter what. They're rude and dangerous.

2

And personally, I think that the citizens

3

should have a right to say that they should

4

stop at the bottom of Kea Road but that's a

5

whole another issue.

6

Anyway, regarding the safety of the

7

bike path in the fields, I think that it

8

would be absolutely safe. Baldwin is not

9

lighted as it is, you know. People aren't

10

riding that thing at night anyway. The road

11

is built -- is such, banked such that the

12

pathway would be visible from the road unless

13

they did a cut at the big curve at Rainbow

14

Park, that is the only place that I can

15

imagine that it wouldn't be visible from the

16

road so it's not like it's going to be out in

17

the boonies and, you know, away where people

18

can jump people.

19

It's not cane any more at all on the Kahului

20

and so you don't have the giant trucks going,

21

you know, full bore that don't see you.

22

You've got pineapple trucks and you've got to

23

watch out for toxic spray all the time but

24

you don't have the big giant trucks.

25

Also, it's all pineapple.

Actually, I had a friend die from being
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I've been in

1

hit by a truck years ago.

2

Hawaii since 1969.

3

that the people that were born and raised

4

here and are indigenous to this place are

5

some of the luckiest people in the world and

6

I think that they should protect their

7

island. Don't let the big highways, the big

8

road ideas come in. Even the organized bike

9

paths on the Mainland don't really always fit

I love it here.

I think

10

with here, you know, we have different

11

things.

12

Anyway, so the path is on the other

13

side of the road would be safe.

14

would make sense. There rarely are any

15

people driving uphill, that's true, but even

16

as it is, you know, what I see rushing down

17

the hill the fastest, the most dangerous are

18

the boys on their skateboard doing the coffin

19

position on their back in the moonlight. Now

20

that's really dangerous in the middle of the

21

road but you're not going to be able to stop

22

them no matter what. I mean there are those

23

people who will go really, really fast.

24

MS. INOUYE OGATA: Three minutes.

25

MS. MONROE:

It would, it

-

I'd like to speak again afterwards.
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But every time I've watched the road be

2

fixed, I love it because the potholes aren't

3

there, but the fact -- each time the road is

4

fixed or widened a little bit or improved,

5

the traffic goes faster.

6

slower, it's not more careful.

7

stay on their side of the road.

8
9

It doesn't go
People don't

I have given CPR to several people who
have crashed in front of my house, and it's

10

drunk drivers, it's not usually just your

11

everyday people, but people drive fast on

12

that road and I think the wider it gets, the

13

more dangerous it's going to get.

14

I agree with the comment about the new

15

communities that are -- there is one that is

16

being planned.

17

it got in there because there's a dump there

18

that has methane gas under it, by the way,

19

another issue. But I know that those people

20

do want to have wider roads so they can bring

21

the people from the Mainland who are used to

22

having everything pretty --

I, by the way, don't know how

23

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Four minutes.

24

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.

25

Suzie, sorry.

I'm going to

have to stop your testimony for now. Would
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you like to return for an additional three

2

minutes?

3

MS. MONROE: Yes. Thank you.

4

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much.

5

MS. MONROE: Thank you very much.

6

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. The Chair again requests that

7

if you have any cell phones, to please set

8

them to the silent mode. And the Chair

9

appreciates everyone, the testifiers staying

10

on the topic today, which is the Baldwin --

11

proposed bike path for Baldwin Avenue and not

12

on issues related to bike companies and --

13

MS. MONROE: Woops.

14

CHAIR MOLINA:

15

MS. MONROE:

16

CHAIR MOLINA:

17

MS. MONROE:

18

CHAIR MOLINA: But thank you.

19

MS. MONROE: Next time I won't do that. Does

20

-- and so forth.
I'm sorry.
That's okay.
Okay.

anyone have questions?

21

CHAIR MOLINA:

22

MS. MONROE:

23

CHAIR MOLINA: We'll wait until you come back after

Suzie -Since I am one of the --

24

your three, additional three minutes. Thank

25

you.
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Next testifier on Item 36 is Glenn

2

Shepherd to be followed by Chris Wurtele.

3

hope I pronounced that name correctly.

4

MR. SHEPHERD: Good morning, fellow Mauians. My
I'm a bike rider. I

5

name is Glenn Shepherd.

6

do wheelies in front of Kane's house every

7

once in a while.

8
9

But in order to understand this
particular situation, I said, "Hey, I've got

10

to take a trip down that hill," so I did.

11

took a trip down the hill. You sign your

12

life away so that the lawyers don't get into

13

the act. They give you all kinds of rules

14

how you should conduct yourself going down

15

there. And to prove it to Mr. Kane that I

16

can ride a bike, I got a diploma which says

17

I'm a volcano rider.

18

Well, this decision to remove all those

19

trees really cut to me.

20

Ernie Rezents down the hill when I lived in

21

Makawao and it was slow but he was enjoying

22

something.

23

I used to follow

I came to enjoy it also.

And when this thing came up that they

24

were going to remove those trees and a

25

decision was made in isolation of the public
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who use that thing, I was infuriated that

2

such a thing could go on.

3

Now, I talked with these guys that run

4

three bicycle tours and they say, "There's no

5

problem here. We're doing fine." It turns

6

out that they have different tours that go

7

down there. The one where you get up and do

8

the sunrise and come down the hill. Boy,

9

that's cold, I tell you. And then they have

10
11

a later one.
Well, it's apparently the first group

12

that comes down the hill that has incited

13

publicans that live Up Country coming down

14

the hill that they get behind a bicyclist who

15

is having a little bit of difficulty maybe or

16

just doodling around, and they get upset

17

about it.

18

Well, you've all seen this situation

19

where you're going down a road and some

20

bugger goes around you like a bat out of hell

21

and you both stop at the signal at the same

22

time damn near. What's the hurry? This

23

should be a road posted that take it easy,

24

enjoy life.

25

But there is no problem with the
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1

bicycle groups. You don't see them here

2

trying to get a bike lane put in of any kind.

3

There are -- They can do it very easily with

4

what they have right now, but I too would

5

like to see some of those decrepit abused

6

trees replanted and maybe the park -- the

7

highway department here can hire guys that

8

have a little bit of affinity for trees so

9

they don't whack the hell out of the bases of

10

the thing and turn them into a basket case.

11

MS. INOUYE-OGATA:

12

MR. SHEPHERD: But I think that this thing should

Three minutes.

13

be getting the input from the public, not

14

just from the Public Works.

15

the way we should do things.

16

It's not, not

You've got to be careful about these

17

pork barrel deals. We're suffering here

18

right now from two pork barrel deals that

19

have, that we have to live with forever;

20

Halama Park where they put in a rock wall on

21

a beach that isn't eroding and lost the

22

beach.

23

And what is the other one? Oh, yeah.

24

Iao Stream. They cemented the sucker in so

25

that there is no infiltration from Iao Stream
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so that it can recharge the Iao Aquifer.
These are things that are done in

3

isolation. You need the input of a wide

4

group of people to do these things. I submit

5

to David Goode: Take it to the public --

6

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Four minutes.

7

MR. SHEPHERD: -- and see what should be done.

8

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you --

9

MR. SHEPHERD: Thank you very much.

10

CHAIR MOLINA: -- Mr. Shephard. Would you like to

11

come back for three minutes or are you done

12

with your testimony?

13

MR. SHEPHERD:

14

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. We'll leave it up to you.

If you can stand it, I can do that.

15

Members, any questions at this time for Mr.

16

Shepherd? Mr. Arakawa?

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just it's not a question.

18

I have your book.

19

didn't finish reading it

It's in my office.

I

20

MR. SHEPHERD: Okay.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: To pick it up.

22

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Any other questions for Mr.

23

Shephard? Okay. Seeing none, we would thank

24

Mr. Shephard for his testimony.

25

We have Chris Wurtele to -- Wurtele to
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

63

PWT 01/30/02
1

testify on Item 36. And my apologies if I've

2

mispronounced your name.

3

And if there are any other testifiers

4

in the gallery, now is your opportunity to

5

come up and sign up with the secretary here.

6

MR. WURTELE: Hi. My name is Chris Wurtele and I

7

recently moved here from Boulder, Colorado.

8

I live in Kuau and I'm definitely for a

9

separate bike path.

10

Where I'm from in Boulder, Colorado, we

11

have an extensive network of bike paths

12

throughout the city so that you can get

13

exercise and go to where you need to without

14

having to always use your vehicle.

15

Baldwin for me is the best place to

16

ride my bike because it's so scenic, the

17

grade is just right, and so I do ride my back

18

up and down Baldwin even though it's

19

extremely dangerous with no shoulder there.

20

And I would love a separate bike path. It

21

would and so much safer, and I'm just all for

22

that, whatever we can do. Let me know how I

23

can help. Thank you.

24

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Committee Members, any

25

questions for the testifier? If not, thank
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you very much, Mr. Wurtele.
Is there any other -- Are you planning

3

on testifying? Go ahead. You can sign up

4

with the secretary after you're done.

5
6

We have DeGray Vanderbilt who will be
testifying, testifying on Item 36.

7

MR. VANDERBILT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name

8

is DeGray Vanderbilt, a resident of Molokai,

9

and Molokai is part of Maui County and I

10

thought I would come over here and share some

11

situations that happened over there.

12

I wasn't planning on really testifying

13

until I heard the same story that we hear all

14

the time on Molokai, and that's about public

15

involvement at the beginning of the process.

16

And you wonder why people are all here today.

17

I would say it's a waste of time but it's not

18

a waste of time. Unfortunately it's a

19

necessary time period that we have to go

20

through.

21

But this wouldn't have had to happen.

22

You heard a lot of creative ideas from the

23

public and the public is the public. Public

24

Works is not the public, so maybe we need to

25

change Public Works' name to be the County
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Works Department for the Public.

2

But I think that it really is important

3

to get people involved in the process. We're

4

having a road controversy on Molokai right

5

now because the public was left out of the

6

process, and also the public believed what it

7

was told by the Department of Public Works at

8

our public meeting on Molokai that if the

9

public wanted a road in a certain place, it

10

would be there and that turned out not to be

11

the case.
I think that these community plans and

12
13

general plans are very good, and I don't know

14

why they aren't looked at at the beginning of

15

the process and followed. The Paia plan is

16

real clear about having a bikeway along

17

Baldwin Avenue from between Paia and Makawao

18

on page 27 of the plan. And it says along,

19

it doesn't say on.

20

It also states that it ought to

21

incorporate a regional pedestrian and bikeway

22

plan as a functional element of the community

23

plan.

24

not, but if it has, that would be an

25

important part.

I don't know if that's been done or

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PWT 01/30/02
1

66
And it also indicates that encourage

2

convenient pedestrian and bicycle access

3

between residences and neighborhoods,

4

commercial uses, parks, public facilities.

5

And when you get an offroad bikeway, maybe

6

there is some opportunity to connect to more

7

other places like it calls for in the

8

community plan. And when you go from the

9

community plan to the general plan and

10

they're both one and the same under the law,

11

the general plan is real clear. And I think

12

Ernie Rezents summed it up when he said some

13

things need to be left alone.

14

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

15

CHAIR MOLINA: Go ahead. Have you got a minute to

16
17

conclude, DeGray?
MR. VANDERBILT:

I'll conclude in a minute. And

18

you know, we say we're getting overdependent

19

on the visitor industry and everything else

20

but the community plan -- I mean the general

21

plan is real clear about the visitor industry

22

in the two objectives it points out: To

23

encourage exceptional and continuing quality

24

of the development of the visitor industry

25

facilities.

And that's good, quality
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development.
But then there's something that says

3

you've got to think about how much of that,

4

because the second objective is to control

5

the development of visitor facilities so that

6

it does not infringe upon the traditional

7

social, economic and environmental values of

8

our community. And when you talk about those

9

values, that's when you've got to involve the

10
11

community.
And the very last statement in this

12

general plan talked about that.

It says,

13

"Public participation in the continuing

14

planning process is necessary to ensure the

15

right directions are taken and overall

16

objectives are met." And not only will the

17

right directions --

18

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Four minutes.

19

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, DeGray.

20

MR. VANDERBILT: Thank you.

21

CHAIR MOLINA: Committee Members, any questions for

22

Mr. Vanderbilt? Hearing none, thank you,

23

DeGray.

24

Okay. We have one more testifier

25

testifying on Item 36. We have David DeLeon.
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I'm sorry I got here late.

1

MR. LeLEON:

2

CHAIR MOLINA: That's okay.

3

MR. LeLEON: My name is Dave DeLeon.

4
5

I'm speaking

as an individual.
I'd like to put on the record that I've

6

been listening to Public Works taking a lump

7

here and the reality is that they brought a

8

plan to the public with 35 percent done and

9

said, "What do you think?" And now we're

10

having the conversation about it, so I don't

11

know why they're taking the lumps because

12

we're having the conversation that everybody

13

wants to have. This is the conversation.

14

I mean, you know, give them a break.

15

So

I really kind of -- I'm kind of -- I'm

16

a bicycle advocate.

17

bicycle paths and ways for ten years now or

18

fifteen years, and I really hate to see this

19

one happening because it's bicycle versus

20

trees and I think we need to find a way to

21

make it bicycle and trees. And I really

22

don't have an answer whether --

23

I've been pushing

I mean is the County of Maui really

24

ready to condemn or obtain the right of way

25

for an offroad bicycle path for six miles or
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seven miles, whatever it is up to Makawao,

2

and are you ready to maintain it? Because

3

that's, that's a downhill run.

4

have mud slides, it's going to have all kinds

5

of hazards and you're going to have to

6

maintain it.

7

one on the North Shore Greenway where it's

8

flat and it's going to take care of itself.

9

It's not going to be like the

So it's a trick.

I like the idea of

I mean it's a beautiful concept but is

10

it.

11

it reality?

12

It's going to

I don't know.

A lot of trees were planted in the '80s

13

and they were planted where they shouldn't

14

have been, they're too close to the road.

15

love those trees, they're beautiful, and I

16

ride up that road.

17

I mean I make it fine, but I wouldn't put a

18

child on that road. And I think our goal

19

should be to make paths that are safe for

20

children.

21

It's one of my runs. And

Thank you.

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Any

22

questions for the testifier? Seeing none,

23

thank you.

24
25

I

We have another testifier for the Item
36, Mr. Phil Swatek.
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MR. SWATEK: Hi. Good morning.

I'm here on behalf

2

of the Makawao Main Street Association and

3

I'll keep my testimony brief.

4

that -

I think

-

5

CHAIR MOLINA: Would you state your name, sir?

6

MR. SWATEK: Oh, I'm sorry. Philip Swatek, Makawao

7
8
9

Main Street.
We, we love Baldwin Avenue and think
it's an important part of the Up Country

10

ambiance and we'd like to see it remain

11

pretty much the way it is. At the same time

12

we'd like to recognize Public Works for

13

trying to remedy a situation which is very

14

dangerous; and that is the presence of the

15

downhill bike tours. And for that, we'd

16

really like to commend them and thank them.

17

We believe a better solution, like I

18

guess a lot of people have testified, would

19

be to separate bicycles altogether, and

20

perhaps a better remedy would be to regulate

21

the downhill bike tours and some of their

22

means. After all, it's not written in stone

23

that they have to travel from Makawao to

24

Pala; they could stop their tours short of

25

Makawao and probably that would be just fine.
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I'd like to point out that perhaps

1
2

in figuring the real costs of this project, I

3

understand that there are some 26 parcels of

4

land that will be involved and will need to

5

be condemned. I don't know how difficult

6

that might be to do but it might be pretty

7

expensive. And maybe in fact it would be

8

easier to deal with a couple of the major

9

landowners like Maui Land & Pineapple and

10

A&B, and we'll never know unless we approach

11

them. Perhaps they would indeed be amenable

12

to some sort of arrangement and sort of

13

easement that would allow for a greenway.

14

After all, they are citizens as well as we

15

are.

16
17
18

And thank you. That's all I have to
say.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Swatek. Committee

19

Members, any questions for the testifier?

20

Seeing none, thank you.

21

Returning to give, to conclude their

22

testimony for three minutes, we have Mr. Dan

23

Cohen on Item 36 to be followed by Suzie

24

Monroe.

25

MR. COHEN: Good morning once again. To conclude,
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I wanted to make four points about the

2

health, welfare and safety and then four

3

points about suggestions.

4

The one other thing I need to add is

5

that I have raced bikes in France and for a

6

decade I ride a lot recreationally.

7

Safety should be the number one

8

concern. I believe that the main charter of

9

the government is health, welfare and safety

10

of the citizens. The improvements that are

11

proposed definitely would do that. Keeping

12

bicyclists separate from roadways is great, I

13

totally support that, but we have a

14

proposition right now with proposed funding

15

that I think would improve the safety of the

16

roads hand down.

17

Baldwin Avenue is the main mauka and

18

Halukai transportation corridor for all of

19

Haleakala so people generally will take that.

20

People do ride up and down it, also walk,

21

hike, push babies, whatever.

22

Baldwin Avenue, there are people who

23

actually come to Maui to ride and I think

24

that they look will, they look for connecting

25

roads. Baldwin Avenue is a major tributary
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1

area to the Up Country bike lanes in Kula,

2

and I think it's really important to think of

3

things as linking up. It wouldn't link up

4

today. I guess you could go across Hanamu

5

Road but it's important to think of these as

6

interlinking steps.

7

My suggestions are to go ahead and

8

build the improvements. The money has been

9

set aside or is being proposed to be set

10

aside.

11

separate bikeway, it's great.

12

in the future. There's going to be

13

continuing demands on roadways and

14

improvements are always needed.

15

I believe that planning for a
Let's do that

People want trees. As I mentioned,

16

I've grown thousands of native trees and

17

given them away.

18

propagating trees today to be planted along

19

the improvements.

20

mutually exclusive. Each of those trees that

21

are there today were not planted by God, they

22

were planted by people one at a time.

23

believe they can be replicated and improved

24

probably outside the two flushes around

25

Rainbow Park, you could have, I don't know,

I'm willing to start

I don't think that they're
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hundreds if not thousands of trees planted

2

there if that's what people want, if the

3

County's willing to take care of them.

4

I'd like to see native trees used.

5

think koa could be used and a lot of trees

6

that grow up in the Makawao forest area. And

7

then start the bikeway, as I mentioned

8

before, the historic flushes, there's a

9

couple right around the Rainbow Park area.

10

It's done all the time at bridges where they

11

mark end of bike lane and begin a bike lane

12

twenty yards later. And just to begin the

13

process for the separate bikeway, I think

14

that that's an important point that could be

15

incorporated into it.

16

Also when you -- As an aside, when you

17

do the on-site inspection, I think you'll

18

find that the majority of the trees, the vast

19

majority of trees are not the shower trees

20

that people are so in love with. Coming down

21

I've made some, a rough listing: You have

22

eucalyptus, tons of halekoa, mango, socoke,

23

banyan, jacaranda, cook and Norfolk Island

24

pine, avacado and monkeypod as well. It's

25

interesting.

The house, I think, up at the
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1

top of the hill, isn't it called Banyan Bed

2

and Breakfast? Those are actually monkeypods

3

that stick out over the road. And of course

4

any tree that is a significant tree can be so

5

designated in the plan.

6

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

7

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Dan.

8

MR. COHEN:

9

CHAIR MOLINA: Committee Members, any questions for

That's it.

Thank you.

10

the testifier? Hearing none, thank you very

11

much.

12
13
14
15

And to conclude her testimony on Item
36 is Suzie Monroe.
MS. MONROE:

I'm here again.

Okay.

I'm going to

speak to you as a resident there now.

16

First of all, koa trees don't grow

17

there.

18

what people love. A lot of them have died

19

because of age. Some have died because of

20

being sprayed with poisons but they are

21

beautiful.

It's too low.

The shower trees are

22

I personal have over 690 feet of

23

frontage on Baldwin Avenue. Now, this is the

24

personal part. Over the years even before --

25

way before I was there, every time the road
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1

needed to be worked on, it was natural that

2

the, the Hana side of Baldwin was usually the

3

one that was expanded. It was widened

4

because the other side, all the other side is

5

bank and it goes down to pine fields, and it

6

goes down pretty steadily to a road next to

7

the pine field, which the pine trucks use and

8

a lot of people use, you know, bikers use it

9

and walkers use. There are people hiking in

10
11

there all the time.
But that bank is there.

It varies from

12

ten feet high to, you know, some places I

13

think maybe even fifteen, twenty feet. Maybe

14

a few steeper, maybe some less but there is

15

bank, so I know from the survey of my own

16

property that the center of the line -- the

17

roadway there on Baldwin is not the true

18

center any more. They have encroached on my

19

land already so actually the edge of the road

20

is about five feet from my line.

21

And to do a bikeway, to widen the road

22

any more, to keep widening it on that side

23

they're going to take out all my trees,

24

they're going to take out my banks, they're

25

going to take out more of my property.
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1

already had the County come because they were

2

asked by a bus tour, they came with chain

3

saws on my lands and cut five to seven of my

4

shower trees. Two of them were mixed, grown

5

together. Two sets had grown together so

6

there were seven actual trunks that two had

7

grown into like five trees. They cut

8

hibiscus. They cut on my lawn, on my land.

9

My trees were not hanging out over the land

10

-- over the road. They were not blocking the

11

view.

12

way.

13

I've already lost shower trees that

Since I bought the property nine years

14

ago, I have seen other trees be cut down on

15

the opposite side of the road and I have

16

photographs that show that they were there

17

when I bought and they are not any more. And

18

I have photographs that show that some have

19

died from poison and some have died from age.

20

But the truth of the matter is that the

21

people that live on Baldwin Avenue need to be

22

thought about as well. There aren't very

23

many of us, but we all, almost all live on

24

the Hana side of the road, and almost all of

25

our lands have been enroached -- encroached
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1

upon. And so I think the separate bikeway is

2

the only way to deal with the downhill. I

3

think that the companies, Maui Land &

4

Pineapple and A&B, would probably be pretty

5

willing to help us out with it, I really do.

6

They have donated a lot of things in the

7

past.

8

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Three minutes.

9

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much --

10

MS. MONROE: I hope they will think it over.

11

CHAIR MOLINA:

12

-- Suzie. Committee Members, any

questions for the testifier? Mr. Arakawa?

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. Suzie, you know, you

14

made a point a little bit earlier that I

15

think is probably one of the more critical

16

points that really hasn't been discussed, and

17

that is the more you improve the road, the

18

faster traffic gets.

19

MS. MONROE:

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: In your estimation because

It does.

21

you live there, is that a road you want to

22

preserve --

23

MS. MONROE: Yes.

24

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: -- in a more, I guess

25

preserve the load rather than improve the
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

79

PWT 01/30/02
1

road to the point where it becomes a lot

2

faster?

3

MS. MONROE: I think that we should improve -- I

4

think we should leave the road like it is as

5

far as the basic structure of it.

6

think we should improve by widening,

7

straightening, you know, making it faster.

8

Definitely I think we should leave it, and

9

it's not only because of the shower trees,

I do not

10

it's also because that is just a particular

11

spot on this island that, that all the public

12

can drive on and see one of the most

13

beautiful panoramas. And as Mary Sanford

14

said, it gives her a chance to slow down.

15

You don't have to take the highway. You can

16

take that, and not very many people do take

17

it.

18

I mean since I've lived there, it's

19

increased hugely in the last two years as far

20

as the amount of traffic, but I see it

21

strictly the increase is rush hour.

22

people cutting up trying to get away from the

23

highway, trying to cut past Paia, things like

24

that. And when there is an accident on the

25

highway, they come on Baldwin, they get

It's
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rerouted. But I definitely think it should

2

be saved for a lot of different reasons and

3

if they put bike paths on the road, I don't

4

-- I would not let my son ride on it anyway.

5

I have never let my kids ride bikes on that

6

road because it's not a good bike-riding road

7

unless you're really adult and know what to

8

look for, to look for safety factors. And I

9

have never seen anyone take a child on that

10

road or push a child or anything else like

11

that.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Let me ask you another

13

question because when we were doing the

14

community plan, we had a lot of discussion on

15

separate paths in that area.

16

pedestrian, bikeway and equestrian, and a lot

17

of people are missing the equestrian part for

18

the separate path. Do you still see a lot of

19

people riding horses in that area?

20

It was

MS. MONROE: I do and I'm pretty regularly catching

21

people's horses that escape. And having had

22

to chase horses down Baldwin, I know it would

23

be a lot easier chasing them down pathways

24

but people do ride, yeah --

25
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-- but they ride in the pine fields,

MS. MONROE:

2

they don't ride on the road. They ride in

3

the pine roads and the pine road next to the

4

road which could be a bike path and

5

equestrian --

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Maybe my --

7

MS. MONROE:

Yeah, it is a, it is a facet, and it

8

would be important and it would not to be

9

able to be done on a road. Horses next to

10

cars is not a good combo. People honk at

11

you, they make the horses freak out and panic

12

and take off and three their riders.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you very much.

14

MS. MONROE:

15

well -

I hope -- I know I'm not staying very
-

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No, by I just wanted -

17

MS. MONROE:

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: -- to know if there were a

19

lot of people that were riding horses.

20
21
22
23

-- on the point.

MS. MONROE: There are but not on the road, they
ride in the fields.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right. Off the side, it
would be separate?

24

MS. MONROE: Down in the fields or behind.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Arakawa and

2

Ms. Monroe. Members, any other questions for

3

the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.

4

MS. MONROE: Thank you again for hearing us all. I

5
6

real appreciate it.
CHAIR MOLINA: At this time the Chair would like to

7

make one final request. If there is anybody

8

out there in the gallery that would like to

9

testify, this is your opportunity to come out

10

now. And if there is --

11

Seeing nobody getting up or making an

12

effort, at this point the Chair will close

13

public testimony for today on our agenda

14

items and proceed with deliberations on our

15

agenda items. But before we do that, I see

16

some people requesting a bathroom break,

17

which includes the Chair, so we shall take a

18

break and reconvene at 10:35, Members.

19

RECESS:

10:27 a.m.

20

RECONVENE: 10:38 a.m.

21

CHAIR MOLINA: Public Works and Transportation

22

Committee meeting for January 30th is now

23

back in session. Good morning, Members.

24

We shall deal with the first of our two

25

items today, the first item being Item Number
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PWT 36, Baldwin Avenue Bikeway Project. The

2

Committee is in receipt of County

3

Communication Number 01-310 from

4

Councilmember Tavares transmitting copies of

5

correspondence relating to the Baldwin Avenue

6

Bikeway Project.

7

The Director of Public Works and Waste

8

Management will provide an informational

9

presentation on the status of this matter.

10

The Committee may consider whether any

11

legislative action is warranted on this item

12

and the Committee may also consider other

13

related action including the possible filing

14

of County Communication Number 01-310.

15

In addition to the Public Works and

16

Waste Management representative, the Chair

17

has invited a representative from the Police

18

Department; Maui Outdoor Circle

19

representative; Sierra Club of Maui; Maui

20

Tomorrow; Walter Enomoto, who is the Vice

21

Chair of the Mayor's Bicycle Committee; a

22

representative from the Makawao Main Street

23

Association from which we heard from today,

24

Mr. Philip Swatek; from the Wailuku Main

25

Street Association, Jocelyn Perreira; from
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the Makawao Merchants' Association, Rosemary

2

Moore; from the Paia Main Street Association

3

and A&B Properties, Mr. Mercer "Chubby"

4

Vicens; from Maui Land & Pineapple, Warren

5

Suzuki; from Austin Tsutsumi & Associates,

6

Stanley Watanabe; and from HC&S G. Steven

7

Holaday.

8
9

At this time the Chair would like to
turn the matter over to Mr. Dave Goode,

10

Director of Public Works, for his

11

presentation to the Committee. And Members,

12

you should all have a report from Mr. Goode

13

in your binders or on your desks.

14
15

Proceed, Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chairman. Good morning,

16

Members of the Committee.

17

today from the handout I provided which you

18

should have in front of you.

19

pages.

I'll be talking

It's three

20

And the first page is basically a

21

status, an update of the project and it has a

22

number of bullet points. And what I'd like

23

to do is just kind of inform you of where

24

we're at at this stage in the process.

25

We received design funds from the
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Council for Fiscal Year '01, I believe it

2

was, and a contract was initiated with ATA,

3

Austin Tsutsumi & Associates I believe around

4

September, August of 2001.

5

And along with other design contracts

6

we had at that time, we sat down, being

7

Milton and I, the deputy director, with the

8

Engineering Division and made very clear that

9

on all of these projects we wanted to get as

10

much public comment as possible and that they

11

need to inform their consultants of that and

12

start working on making that happen.

13

So the first meeting that we had, the

14

public informational meeting in September,

15

was the start of that process.

16

understand from some of the comments received

17

today that maybe that's not quite good enough

18

and we're certainly more than willing to make

19

it better.

20

think it's important to note that it is a

21

process and we're trying our best at it.

I do

It's an evolving process but I

22

So we had that meeting, and the meeting

23

in September is actually on page 2. What was

24

handed out at the meeting is noted for you in

25

case you weren't there or didn't have that
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2

information.
And essentially what we were looking

3

at, at least initially, was bike lanes. And

4

for terminology purposes, bike lanes are

5

adjacent or contiguous to the roadway. Bike

6

paths are separate, so I'm going to try to

7

stick to that language and hopefully we can

8

at least speak the same language.

9

And so we were looking at adding bike

10

lanes to Baldwin approximately six feet on

11

one side and five feet on the other side. At

12

roughly the 30, 35 percent design stage,

13

essentially all that has happened is a large

14

amount of surveying.

15

In order to survey seven miles of road

16

40 feet wide, you've got to do a lot of

17

surveying and it costs a fair amount of money

18

and it has to be done, it has to be done in

19

order to design a project. And so

20

essentially that survey work was done, lines

21

were drawn and went out to the public.

22

Lines were not drawn in the sense that

23

it's a done deal.

I think to characterize

24

this as a done deal is -- Well, we wouldn't

25

be here talking about it.

It's not a done
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deal, it similarly was lines drawn, what do

2

you folks think and let's go from there.

3

I actually didn't attend the meeting

4

myself. There wasn't -- My understanding was

5

at least at the meeting, a number of concerns

6

were brought up like how to get to Makawao

7

town and it was discussed that trees were in

8

this alignment and that trees would come out,

9

and so that's kind of why we're here today.

10

So Warren McCord did a pretty good job

11

of then summarizing some of the other

12

meetings that took place. We've been to the

13

Arborist Committee a couple times. We met

14

with Warren McCord of Outdoor Circle on

15

December 10th and he did present the same

16

drawing we saw today and we feel this is a

17

very viable option. And so essentially we

18

told our consultants in the Engineering

19

Division to put the shoulder design on hold

20

and to thoroughly investigate the proposed

21

bike path, and that's where we are today.

22

We discussed it at length with Mr.

23

McCord. Mr. McCord volunteered, and we like

24

volunteers, to assist us in identifying the

25

existing tree stock that is along the road
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1

and so he went out with

2

tagged the trees.

3

today, you can see little tags on the trees.

4

They're numbered and catalogued, and he has

5

done a fair amount of work for which we are

6

greatly appreciative in trying to determine

7

which ones are healthy and should be saved

8

and other ones which clearly are in distress

9

or already dead. Also I imagine he also

In fact, if you drive by

10

categorized what type of tree because there's

11

obviously -- From the testimony, it's not all

12

rainbow shower trees.

13

Next, myself, Milton Arakawa and Joe

14

Krueger took a downhill bike tour. We

15

decided to also accept some volunteer work

16

from Cruiser Phil's, Phil Feliciano, a step

17

forward, I think within at least the bike

18

industry and a step forward to us in saying

19

that he wants to help. And he pointed out

20

that, you know, unless you've taken a

21

downhill bike tour, it's hard to speak from a

22

position of knowledge in terms of what

23

happens.

24
25

And we learned a lot.

In fact, we went

up Thursday. Two days later, it snowed, and
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I can tell you folks, it's cold, okay? And

2

we went through rain the entire way. We

3

learned a lot. We talked to not only Phil,

4

we talked to the two gentleman, local guys,

5

that ran the tour, and then we spoke at

6

length with the tourists that joined us. We

7

sat down for lunch with them and we went over

8

extensively about their experience and also

9

discussed Baldwin Avenue in particular and

10
11

whether they like bike lanes or bike paths.
We have a meeting with the major

12

affected landowners that would be affected by

13

a bike path scheduled for the first week of

14

February. Most lands, as we know, is owned

15

by A&B or Maui Land & Pineapple, and there's

16

a couple smaller parcels as well, so we're

17

starting to put new lines on the map to

18

determine -- so we can have, you know, a

19

productive meeting in terms of what the

20

proposed taking or what the proposed lands

21

might entail.

22

We also have a meeting scheduled with

23

the bike enthusiasts, from which we also

24

heard some of them from today for the second

25

week of February. Some of their members have
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been out of state so we haven't been able to

2

schedule a meeting to find out more about

3

some of the things we heard today.

4

And finally, we'll be sitting down with

5

the Parks Department because Rainbow Park

6

would somehow fit into this whole thing if we

7

have a separate bike path on the Kahului

8

side, how it goes through, around or near

9

Rainbow Park.

10

We're as the same -- We're of the same

11

opinion as one of the testifiers in that that

12

park is underutilized. Certainly bike path

13

access would be, you know, a great

14

enhancement, I think, to that park but we've

15

got to talk to the Parks Department.

16

So that's what we've done. We have

17

basically identified who the major players

18

are and their concerns and trying to sit down

19

with those individual groups to understand

20

them more in more detail.

21

We think it's a very viable option. We

22

think we can get Federal funding for it.

23

We're not sure what the land costs are going

24

to be yet. We're not sure if we can do it

25

with five million dollars. It might be a two
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phase project, but we need to investigate,

2

you know, all the possibilities.

3

If we don't do any work on Baldwin

4

Avenue, Baldwin Avenue would still be, you

5

know, fairly substandard as it relates to

6

there are no shoulders. And having ridden a

7

bicycle down there and trying to get off the

8

road while people are passing is clearly

9

unsafe.

It's generally unsafe even for cars

10

right now, I would say, the fact that the

11

shoulder is rough at points.

12

are -- I mean it's obvious they're too close

13

to the road in a number of locations but

14

that's Baldwin, so it's what we're going to

15

have to deal with as we move through the

16

process.

17

The trees

We do not have construction funding for
I believe you'll see it in our

18

this project.

19

Fiscal Year 2003 submittal to you. We have

20

submitted our proposals up to the Mayor's

21

Office and I fully expect that you'll be

22

seeing it. And by that time, which will be

23

the end of March, looking at Councilmember

24

Hokama, end of March, early April, we'll be

25

here to discuss our full CIP package with
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you.
Essentially that's where we're at is

2
3

we're trying our best to involve public

4

comment. We're trying our best to identify

5

all the viable alternatives and at this point

6

we're still in that process. And I think

7

that's about all I have at this time.

8
9

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Goode. Before
we proceed, the Chair would also like to let

10

the Committee know that representatives of

11

the downhill bicycle organizations were

12

invited to attend, and I see Mr. Feliciano

13

from Cruiser Phil's out there so he is also

14

listed as -- him and any other downhill

15

bicycle organizations are listed as potential

16

resource people should you request to hear

17

from them.

18

So at this point the Chair would like

19

to, I guess, go down the line for any

20

questions or comments for Mr. Goode. We'll

21

start with Committee Member Tavares.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, David, for the

23

work that you're doing on this project and I

24

understand you'll be continuing to work on

25

it.
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Do you see a time line as to when you

2

project you will complete at least the

3

preliminary design so that, you know, one

4

that is more or less acceptable by the groups

5

you're working with?

6
7

MR. GOODE: I'm guessing it will probably be a few
months.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: A few months.

9

MR. GOODE: A couple months.

I mean I'd like to be

10

able to come back, assuming we're going to

11

talk about our CIP for Fiscal Year '03, I'd

12

like to come back with more details at that

13

time, what we're proposing.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.

15

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Tavares. Mr.

16
17

Kawano?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: So David, are you still

18

touching base with the people, especially the

19

people who came and testified about the

20

trees? How many trees are you looking as far

21

as taking out? Any idea?

22

MR. GOODE: The number of trees seems to vary all

23

the time and it's, it's got to be between 100

24

and 200 if it was the six feet on one side,

25

five feet on the other. And let's just put
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it this way, it's a lot of trees.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you, Chairman.

3

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Kawano. Mr.

4
5

Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Goode, has your

6

department system been made aware of, you

7

know, certain conditions of the road that you

8

experienced personally recommended to the

9

Director of Finance to consider certain

10

conditions or requirements regarding tour,

11

bike tour operations along Baldwin Avenue?

12

And I just bring it up since, you know,

13

I did the reading and I just learned about

14

the Chapter of 5.22, which regulates bicycle

15

tour operations that allows the Director to

16

impose special conditions or requirements

17

regarding the permit that they are required

18

to obtain prior to operating on a County

19

roadway or right of way. And so I'm just

20

wondering if any comments have been sent

21

forth for consideration.

22

MR. GOODE: Councilmember Hokama, I'm not familiar

23

with comments that we may have sent up from

24

our Department.

25

when the ordinance was passed in 1995 that we

It's possible that perhaps
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may have, but I'd have to go back and

2

research that.

3

comments.

4

I'm not aware of any recent

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. After taking the

5

downhill tour as our Director of our

6

Department, are you considering requesting

7

certain conditions or requirements to be

8

placed upon by tour operators using Baldwin

9

Avenue?

10

MR. GOODE:

I think at this point I'd have to

11

review the ordinance in detail to see what

12

the intent of the ordinance is.

13

like at first glance that there's a fair

14

amount here as it relates to naming the

15

counties additionally insured and some

16

description of the routes that need to be

17

taken, a small fee which I think Council

18

increased recently.

19

It looks

I -- What I learned more than anything

20

is that good guides seem to make for the

21

safest trip. And I haven't taken enough

22

tours to compare everybody, but I certainly

23

found that guides that are older and wiser

24

make for a safer trip. And how that would

25

fit into this ordinance, the 5.22, I'm not
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real sure but that was my personal

2

observation.

3

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I just speak from a

4

vehicle driver that went up and down that

5

road during bike tour operations and so I can

6

appreciate testimony that has a concern

7

about -- from the perspective of a vehicle

8

operator.

9

And I can see potential situations that

10

may have arisen in the past and may arise

11

again in the future regarding at times when

12

people would consider incompatible uses.

13

would ask that I don't know what is the

14

Chairman's intention with this item today,

15

but I would hope that part of the options

16

that you would be considering would also take

17

into account what you can do administratively

18

through the current code as it relates to the

19

regulation of the bicycle tour operations.

20

Thank you, Chairman.

21
22
23
24
25

CHAIR MOLINA:

So noted. Mr. Hokama, thank you.

Mr. Carroll, any comments or questions
for Mr. Goode?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes, thank you, Chair.
Mr. Goode, you were talking about
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surveying that seven miles for this project.

2

When were you conducting that survey, at what

3

point?

4
5
6

MR. GOODE: I believe it was around September,
October 2001.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: When that survey was done,

7

did it take into consideration an offsite

8

bicycle path that we were talking about

9

earlier, the way you might have a path that

10

wasn't right on the road but, you know, maybe

11

six, seven, eight, ten feet away from the

12

shoulder? Could that survey be used if we

13

decided to go that route, the survey that was

14

done?

15
16

MR. GOODE: Portions of the survey but we're going
to have to resurvey a lot of it

17

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.

18

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.

19
20
21

Mr. Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dave, when you're looking at that

22

route, you know, as a Councilmember that was

23

sitting when we passed the community plan, we

24

did have discussions about that equestrian

25

bikeway and pedestrian walkway as part of the
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1

route.

2

when you're reading the plan, it's a separate

3

entity, it's not just a shoulder of the road

4

because there was real, a lot of discussion

5

about creating a greenway through that area,

6

in that community plan process, this was one

7

of those desired results to try and create a

8

softer community that retains the rural

9

atmosphere that we have.

10

So when you're doing your survey, could

11

you look at the feasibility of getting enough

12

space to be able to do all the combination

13

here as a greenway rather than just a paved

14

bikeway? Because, you know, if we're going

15

to try and preserve what in our discussions

16

we consider to be the value of the community,

17

which was as a rural community, agricultural

18

community, then in order to keep that feel,

19

you really do need to start looking at some

20

of these other things like greenways.

21

And I think the Council when we had our

22

deliberation in the community plan, that was

23

the major direction. So when we're talking

24

about just the bikeway on the highway just to

25

improve the roadway, that's a totally
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1

different animal. The roadway needs to be

2

resurfaced and some of the holes on the side

3

need to be repaired. But I do think that as

4

the Department is going through and trying to

5

fulfill the plan that was put forth that we

6

do need to look at the separate units so --

7

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Goode, your response?

8

MR. GOODE: One of the testifiers mentioned that

9

there's an Up Country Greenway Master Plan

10

that was recently completed.

11

that's been transmitted to our office yet, I

12

haven't seen it, but I think I'd really like

13

to see it because that would help to identify

14

how much real estate we're talking about

15

here.

16

I don't know if

I just made some real quick notes just

17

the order of magnitude to think about: If we

18

need an additional 30 feet, say, to

19

accommodate a greenway, I'm just kind of

20

guessing in terms of bike paths and for

21

separate for horses, say, at about six miles,

22

it's about, say, a rough 30,000 lineal feet.

23

That's about 900,000 square feet.

24

about 25 acres. And at about $40,000 an acre

25

for ag land like that, that's about a million

That's
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2

100

dollars.
And again, we can find out more whether

3

that's what we have to pay cash for or any

4

considerations or what, but I would like to

5

get a copy of that plan, so whoever is

6

working on it or did it, get us a copy and we

7

can take a look at that. Because if we are

8

going to acquire land, whether it's twelve

9

feet for a bikeway, say, or a bike path --

10

Excuse my slip there, I'll stick to the same

11

language, bike path, and maybe we ought to

12

get 30 while we're there kind of thing.

13

On the other hand, it's possible that a

14

bike path would still allow for future horse

15

trails and other greenways, so it's something

16

that I'd like to take a look at.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, I haven't seen the

18

greenway plan either.

19

but I do know that the Council really did

20

have a lot of discussion in those plans to

21

try and create a greenway up in that area.

22

We had discussions and if you go back to the

23

community plan, greenways were put in

24

throughout Makawao, Pukalani area. In a lot

25

of developments that were being discussed,

I'd like to see that,
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101

the developments were required to put in
greenways.
So if we're going to keep that rural

4

atmosphere, I believe that the direction

5

needs to be consistent with the plan and

6

that's -- And we'll see what you can come up

7

with. But I don't believe it needs to be 30

8

feet although 30 feet would be very

9

desirable. Thank you.

10

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa. Mr. Kane?

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

12

Mr. Goode, I think it was Mr. Enomoto

13

came up and he made a point regarding the

14

status of the individual trees. Can you

15

expand on that or give us some insight as to

16

how your office is doing that? And I think

17

the context of it was not moving forward

18

until we have certain information of the

19

health of the trees, and if that report has

20

already been received or if the -- what stage

21

of that process that he described are you in?

22

MR. GOODE: My understanding is that the majority

23

of that work has been done and I know Mr.

24

McCord has been working on with ATA, our

25

designer, and the idea is to plot that on a
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map, I suppose, and find out which ones are

2

in good shape or which ones are not and be

3

able to again give us alternatives as it

4

relates to bike path or bike lane design, so

5

it's ongoing.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.

7

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Kane.

8

Committee Members, any other questions for

9

Mr. Goode at this time or a request for any

10

of our resource personal?

11

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Chairman, if I may?

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Hokama?

13

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Goode, one of the

14

testifiers and that really stuck in my mind,

15

you've recently surveyed the existing road,

16

Baldwin Avenue?

17

MR. GOODE:

18

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So some of the comments

Correct.

19

about encroachment on private property, how

20

valid is the concern by one of the testifiers

21

that we have encroached and gotten on her

22

property?

23

MR. GOODE:

I was listening carefully to her

24

testimony and I believe I had spoken to Ms.

25

Monroe a couple years ago about the incident
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2

regarding the trees she described.
What she described is that that -- I

3

believe what she said is that the asphalt was

4

within five feet of her property. That's not

5

encroachment. Encroachment is when a

6

structure crosses private property.

7

So the roadway over the years as it

8

gets repaved and what-have-you, the roadway

9

may get closer to her private property but we

10

haven't encroached on it.

11

drainage outlet or drainage structure or, you

12

know, a structure like a pavement that goes

13

over the property line, then that's

14

encroachment but that's all going to be

15

identified as the detailed survey takes place

16

to identify those structures adjacent to the

17

road and how close they are or if they

18

encroach one way or another.

19

If there was a

Sometimes we have private property

20

encroaching on a public road. Someone builds

21

something that encroaches the public right of

22

way, so encroachments happen both ways but I

23

think the way she described it was that the

24

asphalt seems to not be on her property.

25

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I appreciate your
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comments because I think at times because of

2

years of use and we haven't utilized the

3

County's right of ways, you know, there's an

4

assumption that that's the private property

5

and not the County's right of way area, so I

6

would just hope that, you know, we would keep

7

those people informed of as the detailed

8

survey get completed, that they would be

9

aware of that information that you receive

10
11

also.

Thank you.

Chairman.

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

12

Mr. Goode, one question.

Should we

13

adopt a plan that -- or a bike path that

14

would be off the road, is there sufficient

15

lighting right now?

16

MR. GOODE:

I don't know.

I'd have to look at

17

that. Certainly there is no lighting on

18

Baldwin Avenue right now other than a full

19

moon, I mean there is no -- It's dark, folks.

20

And so that's something that we have to take

21

a look at.

22

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I just bring that up because

23

if the County does put something up, then

24

there's questions of liability and additional

25

cost if we have to install some type of
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lighting for safety purposes.

2

Okay. Well, Members, if you've taken

3

notice of what Mr. Goode has distributed to

4

us, he is meeting with affected landowners on

5

February 4th and has scheduled a meeting, if

6

I'm correct, on February 11th with bicycle

7

enthusiasts.
Mr. Goode is at this point continuing

8
9

his data gathering and public input for this

10

particular project, and I've asked Mr. Goode

11

that once he's completed with his data

12

gathering that we can then schedule another

13

time to bring this matter before the

14

Committee and where we could possibly make a

15

decision.
So with that, if there are no

16
17

objections, the Chair will be deferring this

18

item.

19
20
21
22
23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
Councilmembers Arakawa, Carroll,
Hokama, Kawano, Tavares,
Vice-Chair Kane and Chair Molina.
None.
NOES:
ABSTAIN: None.
EXC.:
None.

VOTE: AYES:

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Chair?

2

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Arakawa?

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: One last question. In the

4

maintenance of whatever we plant along the

5

highways, could you comment when you come

6

back to us on how those trees or whatever we

7

plant are going to be maintained?

8
9

Now, I have a real big problem when we
go in, we budget to put in green along the

10

highways and then we don't budget to maintain

11

them and they just fall apart or the weeds

12

take over.

13

doing that kind of thing, we need to actually

14

build in a maintenance program long term so

15

we can understand what's going to happen.

16

I think if we're going to be

CHAIR MOLINA: That's a good point that you bring

17

up, Mr. Arakawa. And I have talked with Mr.

18

McCord of the Arborist Committee and the

19

Outdoor Circle that there -- I believe there

20

could be volunteers out there from those

21

organizations that could help the County with

22

regards to maintaining those trees, so I

23

believe that's a good issue to bring up.

24

After all, if we want new trees, we need

25

someone to maintain them.
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1
2

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

3

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much.
Okay. Members, before we proceed with

4
5

our next item, we do have to set up for the

6

presentation so the Chair will call for a

7

five minute recess.
Yes, Member Tavares, you were not here.

8
9
10

The Chair did ask that the item be deferred.
Okay.

Five minute recess.

RECESS:

11:05 a.m.

12

RECONVENE:

11:12 a.m.

13

CHAIR MOLINA: Public Works and Transportation

11

14

meeting for January 30th is now back in

15

session. From the Water Department, we have

16

Mike Quinn who will be doing a presentation

17

for the Committee at this point.

18
19
20

Mr. Quinn, if you will?
MR. CRADDICK: Actually I'm going to be doing the
presentation, Mike.

21

CHAIR MOLINA: Oh, pardon me.

22

MR. CRADDICK: He's just working the equipment

23
24
25

It will be --

there.
CHAIR MOLINA:

Mr. Craddick. Okay. Mr. Quinn

will be serving as the technician and Mr.
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Craddick will be doing the presentation.

2
3
4

108

Proceed, Mr. Craddick.
MR. CRADDICK: Okay. Thank you.

Everybody can hear that all right?

5

CHAIR MOLINA: Fine.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.

7

MR. CRADDICK:

8

Is that --

Okay.

Let's see.

I'm not so

certain I can see all right. Thanks.

9

Anyways, this is, this is a proposal

10

that we have for a rule change regarding the

11

water system development fee. And in your

12

packet you have a letter that we sent to the

13

Council back in 1990 basically asking for any

14

comments the Council may have on it.

15

You have the rule as it exists right

16

now. I guess you have a presentation that we

17

gave back then, and then you have the letter

18

from the Mayor transmitting the current

19

proposal dated January 17th. You have the

20

proposed changes and you have the public

21

testimony that was taken during the public

22

hearing that we held on Molokai and here on

23

Maui.

24
25

And in additional to that, one of the
testifiers earlier said that some of the
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1

written testimony had not been passed out and

2

we have gotten that to you and passed it out,

3

and I'll leave it up to you there how you

4

want to go over that.

5

Anyways, the fee schedule, we have --

6

our Board's mission, which is to provide

7

clean water efficiently -- Are you there,

8

Mike? Technical difficulties.

9

CHAIR MOLINA: While we wait for our technical

10

difficulties to get fixed, the Chair would

11

just like to remind everyone for the record

12

this item relates to the proposed amendments

13

to Chapter 8 of the Water System Development

14

Fees Rule of the Maui County Board of Water

15

Supply. And the purpose of the proposed

16

amendment is to amend the water system

17

development schedule of fees and the schedule

18

of fee credits.

19

MR. CRADDICK: Okay. While Mike is working on the

20

computer trying to get it working, you also

21

have a handout that has all the slides.

22

There you go.

23

He's got it going.

We have our Board of Water Supply

24

mission and we have the County mission here,

25

County Administration mission and then we
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1

have also the County Council mission. And

2

it's not in the handout that you have there

3

but I felt because it also, I think, meets

4

the goals that we are trying to establish

5

here in this development fee, I thought it

6

was relevant to put it in here.

7

Now, the background on the proposal is

8

that the current fees that we have in place

9

are based on assets that we had in 1990, and

10

this fee will affect customers needing new or

11

additional water service only.

12

affect existing customers that are not

13

planning to add on to their property or

14

subdivide their property.

15

It does not

The water system development fees were

16

implemented County-wide in 1993 and asset

17

growth since then has been about 12.8

18

million. Now, that includes all of the

19

things related to expansion as well as the

20

distribution system, so some of that asset

21

increase has been distribution system.

22

Now, without the fee change, the

23

current fee structure is insufficient to keep

24

expanding the water system at the current

25

growth rate and new source may be restricted
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because of that.
Now, the philosophy that we've used in

3

determining the fee is that additional demand

4

customers connecting to the system should be

5

required to pay an amount equal to the equity

6

which has already been paid by the existing

7

customer toward the invested capital to

8

provide, transmit and store water.

9

Now, this recoupment, as we call it and

10

as State Law calls it, of contributed

11

capital, as I said the current fee is based

12

on 1990 assets and it's valued using that

13

philosophy that I told you about there, the

14

buy-in methodology. The 2000 assets were

15

valued using the same methodology as in 1990,

16

and we use audited data to collect -- to

17

calculate the fee. And that audited data is

18

readily available either in our annual report

19

or from the County's audit.

20

The development fee again is applicable

21

to new consumers requiring additional demand.

22

The development fee is an impact fee under

23

State Law and it is for system expansion. It

24

is a proportionate recoupment of costs and

25

the costs are allocated by the meter size.
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It is uniform County-wide and this current

2

proposal is an 80 percent increase. And

3

there is a provision in there to increase

4

according to the Honolulu Consumer Price

5

Index.

6

Now, the impact fee. This is a

7

definition copied out of HRS Chapter 46

8

Section 141. The definition of an impact fee

9

means that charges imposed upon a developer

10

by a County to fund all or a portion of the

11

public facility capital improvement costs

12

required by the development from which it is

13

collected or to recoup the costs of existing

14

public facility capital improvements made in

15

anticipation of the needs of a development.

16

Now, further, in case you don't

17

understand exactly what recoupment means, it

18

means the proportionate share of the public

19

facility capital improvement costs of excess

20

capacity in existing capital facilities where

21

excess capacity has been provided in

22

anticipation of the needs of a development.

23

The funding that we have is again there

24

for the purpose of developing source,

25

transmission and storage facilities
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County-wide, and the average annual revenue

2

from the development fee since 1993 has been

3

about 1.5 million dollars per year. Now,

4

this particular year we have already

5

collected that amount with people trying to,

6

I guess, get in under the wire of this fee.

7

The minimum that we need currently to develop

8

new source is about 2.7 million for

9

expansion.

10

And the expansion, if you notice on

11

this graph here and do so that simple math,

12

it comes to about point five -- 7.5 million

13

gallons a day per year is the average

14

increase over the last ten years. Point five

15

million of that or half a million gallons to

16

that per day is in the Central Maui system

17

and a quarter million gallons per day is in

18

all the other systems, Lahaina, Molokai, Up

19

Country and Hana. And that's about a 2.7

20

increase per year.

21

The growth in the number of services

22

is, as you see it there on the graph, and

23

that amounts to approximately 550 meters a

24

year. And the increase in the number of

25

services has been a little lower than the
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increase in consumption.

2

percent per year.

3

It's about 2.2

Now, the policy issue that we see is

4

one, who pays for the expansion? And a as I

5

said, it's the new or additional customers.

6

And what does the development fee pay

7

for? It pays for expanding the water system.

8

It does not pay for the distribution system.

9

Policy issue number three, where does

10

the development fee funds go? And they're

11

used all over Maui County including Molokai,

12

Hana, Lahaina, Up Country and Central Maui.

13

The policy issue number four is when is

14

service provided, is when the meter is

15

installed.

16

Now, this schedule right here is quite

17

simplified, but we've tried our best to get

18

the numbers down to where they're

19

understandable and I believe -- Well, this is

20

the basis of our consultants' study on this

21

fee.

22

The first column there is the

23

contributed capital for the system that is

24

used to add new customers. And it's been

25

adjusted for things like depreciation.
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been adjusted for the actual use of the

2

facilities.

3

the time value of money.

4

It's been adjusted to allow for

And the next column there is the number

5

of service units that we could serve with

6

this on the average if the entire system was

7

used at 100 percent of capacity.

8

used currently at 100 percent of capacity and

9

that's why we're able to do this.

It is not

The fee

10

amount that you see there is for the five

11

eighth inch meter and all the other meter

12

sizes go up incrementally according to the

13

area of the meter.

14

Now, a little recap here. The proposed

15

changes in addition to the fee schedule

16

include, as I said previously, the increase

17

annually by the Honolulu Consumer Price Index

18

and the total payment per service will be the

19

fee in effect at the time the meter is

20

installed.

21

And this is, as I say, or as I said

22

earlier there where we have already collected

23

1.5 million this year. Most of that is in

24

reservations and the reservations, most

25

likely the meter is not going to be put in
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for one to two years, so what we're trying to

2

prevent here is the person who took the

3

reservation in the last month or two or three

4

months getting the old fee when everybody

5

else is paying the new fee next year and the

6

year after.

7

Now, this is kind of just a comparison

8

up to eight inch of the proposed schedule

9

there. And along with that, we have some

10

comparisons with other counties in the State.

11

Maui County is 6,000 -- This is for a five

12

eights residential unit using 30 fixture

13

units of water.

14

Maui proposal is $6,030.

Kauai is

15

currently about a little less than, I think,

16

$2600 but that's rounded off there about what

17

it is.

18

already have an approved increase to about

19

$5500 that will be implemented next year in

20

July. Kauai has implemented a study rate now

21

on their development fee. They expect to

22

implement that July 1st of this year and we

23

would expect that to be up near where the

24

rest of us are. Honolulu is currently at

25

$6,060.

The Big Island is 4,350.

They
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Now, the big difference, you see here,

2

with our fee and the other counties is a one

3

inch meter for commercial use at 40 fixture

4

units.

5

is currently 38,000.

6

and Honolulu is 25,534, so you can see the

7

difference, the differences there.

8
9

Maui, the proposal is 15,678.

Kauai

Big Island is 10,875

And part of that is because we only
have two schedules, one for ag and one for

10

everybody else in our water rates and so

11

basically there is no way to distinguish

12

other uses.

13

Now, this project here is one that is

14

just about finished, I believe.

15

operational right now, it certainly will be

16

in a week or so.

17
18
19

If it's not

The next one is Mokuhau Tank. That was
a project that has already been completed.
And this one is the Olinda Tank or some

20

of our guys call the Brooks Tank.

21

Olinda Road.

22

Half of it or 1.5 million of it funded by the

23

County for Hawaiian Homes Project, to get

24

water out there and to keep up our Kulakai

25

Tank because we've been having trouble during

It's on

It's the tank that was put in.
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summer months keeping that tank full during

2

the high drought times.

3

The next project, I believe, are ones

4

that we expect to finish this year. And if

5

you do the math on that, that's for roughly

6

all the expenses for the next well out at

7

North Waihee, the Kupaa well. And in there

8

you don't have the drilling of that well but

9

you have the drilling of another future well

10

out past the Kupaa Well, so that is basically

11

a project there to get a well online and it

12

totals about 2.6 million, I believe.

13

These projects here are also on-going

14

right now. The seven million that you see at

15

the top is basically being funded with State

16

and Federal funds. It is not being funded by

17

the Water Department other than that we do

18

inspection out there and we, if land

19

condemnation is necessary, we'll get involved

20

in that. But these are some projects

21

currently funded out of the Water System

22

Development Fee Fund.

23

These are some more projects also being

24

funded out of that fund. Now, these are

25

longer term projects. The one on Kaunakakai
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basically we're over the allowable use from

2

the well that we have that serves Kaunakakai

3

and we need to do another one. We've been

4

kind of delaying there on that until the

5

Water Commission decides on Molokai Ranch as

6

well but that is one that we have to do.
The transmission project also on

7
8

Molokai is one that would connect the East

9

Molokai -- and when I say east, I'm talking

10

Pualapui to Kaunakakai, not Kaunakakai to,

11

to, out there at Maunaloa.
The other projects that we have on

12
13

board to do is an additional source in West

14

Maui and the Lahaina side, transmission

15

improvements over there.
This Up Country storage is the two to

16
17

300 million gallon reservoir in the lower

18

line.

19

dollars. We would hope that we would get

20

Federal and State funds in to help do that,

21

otherwise we, I don't believe we would have

22

money to do that.

23

That project is about 30 million

The longer term projects, I don't know

24

whether Iau should be in there, but certainly

25

North Waihee we will continue to fund
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1

additional source out of this fund for North

2

Waihee. And when we get going in East Maui,

3

that will be funded out of this fund. And

4

that East Maui Source Development Project is

5

60 million dollars by itself.

6

So you can see from those projects if

7

we base the fee on those projects, one, we

8

would be guessing at what it cost, we'd be

9

guessing what it would be done, and we would

10

be guessing how much water we would get from

11

it whereas the fee that we have in place

12

right now is based on current audited assets

13

and we know what it costs and we are saying

14

that the new customers should at least pay

15

the equity that the existing customer has in

16

the system.

17

Now, we had hearings on -- These were

18

just informational meetings with the public

19

on Molokai. We did have a couple of people

20

come and testify in Molokai. One already has

21

a meter. The other one doesn't have an

22

adequate distribution line and it may take a

23

while to get a meter.

24
25

The meeting that we had at the
community college, a number of developers
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were there. A few people from Up Country

2

were there. The sentiment from Up Country is

3

that "We've been waiting on the list, we

4

shouldn't have to pay now." And I guess the

5

developers were basically saying, "Well, you

6

know, if that's what the fee is, that's what

7

it is. Make sure we get the water."

8
9

Now, we also had public hearings on
both Molokai and here on Maui, and those

10

minutes from those meetings are in your

11

packet, and I passed out the public

12

testimony, written testimony that was given

13

at the meeting. And one was actually given

14

after the meeting but was handed out to the

15

Board, so it is in your packet -- or I mean

16

it was handed out there as a separate item.

17

There's four of those testimonies that were

18

handed out.

19

And that basically is the end of my

20

presentation. We also have our Board Member

21

here, Kent Hiranaga, if there are any

22

questions that you would like to pose to us.

23

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr

24

Craddick. Members, at this time I'll call

25

for a one minute recess so we can put the
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screen up and get back into session. One

2

minute recess.
RECESS:

11:31 a.m.

4

RECONVENE:

11:33 a.m.

5

CHAIR MOLINA:

3

(Gavel.)

(Gavel.) Public Works and

6

Transportation meeting for January 30th is

7

now back in session.

8
9

The Chair again would like to thank
everyone for their participation in this

10

particular item, which is Item Number 35,

11

Board of Water Supply rules, the Water System

12

Development Fee Rule Amendment and the

13

Committee is in receipt of the correspondence

14

dated January 17th, 2002 from the Mayor

15

requesting consideration of proposed

16

amendments to Chapter 8 of the Water System

17

Development Fee Rules of the Maui County

18

Board of Water Supply. The purpose of the

19

proposed amendments is to amend the water

20

system development schedule of fees and the

21

schedule of fee credits. The Council must

22

approve or disapprove of the proposed

23

amendments by March 5, 2002 or it will be

24

deemed approved.

25

The Committee will consider whether to
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recommend approval or disapproval of the

2

proposed amendments. The Committee may also

3

consider other related action including the

4

possible filing of the above-referenced

5

correspondence from the Mayor.

6

At this point the Chair would like to

7

open up questions for Mr. Craddick from the

8

Committee, but the Chair would also like to

9

acknowledge the appearance of a

10

representative from the Board of Water

11

Supply, Mr. Kent Hiranaga, and we welcome

12

your participation here today, Mr. Hiranaga.

13

Okay. We will first begin with Member

14

Tavares and we'll go on down the line.

15

Proceed, Ms. Tavares.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you. I'm glad that

17

Mr. Hiranaga is here because I have a

18

question about why is it that the rules that

19

are being heard in public hearings are not

20

being presented at this time or in

21

conjunction with the fees?

22

The fees are here before us but the

23

rules that apply to those fees are going to

24

come later as I understand it. Can either of

25

you answer that question, why they're not
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2

together?
MR. HIRANAGA: Council Person Tavares, it was my

3

opinion at the time that in order to expedite

4

the review and approval of the water rates

5

that we would separate the two items. We

6

felt that the water schedule could be

7

considered independently from the rule

8

review.

9
10
11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mrs. Tavares.
Members, at this time I'd like you if

12

you have any questions particularly for Mr.

13

Hiranaga to ask them now. He does have to

14

leave in another 10 or 15 minutes or so, so

15

if you have a question for Mr. Hiranaga, ask

16

them now.

17
18

Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. I

19

think my colleague from Up Country asked the

20

main question.

21

My, my thing is more with you,

22

Chairman. You mentioned the submittal date.

23

I believe the clock starts by Charter upon

24

the receipt of the transmittal and not the

25

submission, so is the date you mentioned as
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our deadline for action either way or no

2

action still the same?

3

CHAIR MOLINA: I believe that is. Let me get a

4

confirmation from -- Excuse me, maybe Corp

5

Counsel. Mr. Kushi, can you confirm that

6

March 5 is our deadline 2002, we need to take

7

action before that?

8
9

MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, I'm not sure when the
proposal was received from the -- by the

10

Council, but I'm just looking at the Charter

11

and it just says within 45 days of the

12

receipt from the Mayor, the Council shall

13

take action. But in the preceding section it

14

also says that if the Mayor doesn't take

15

action, the receipt date shall be deemed the

16

60th day by the Council, so I'm not sure what

17

the factual -- of that is factually, and

18

whatever date is deemed the receipt date then

19

you have 45 days.

20

My further understanding was that the

21

intent of this Charter Amendment back in '94

22

was that the whole process takes 60 days from

23

the date the rules are submitted to the

24

Mayor, so you have a 60 day window period.

25

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Hokama, I think you bring up a
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good point. We need to confirm actually when

2

this Committee -- Now, is it the Committee or

3

the Council in I believe it's -- Should it be

4

the Committee, Mr. Kushi?

5
6
7
8
9

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Submitted to the Council,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: The Council, okay. So we need to
get that -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again, just so that we

10

are aware of what we can or cannot do, we may

11

-- are we able to modify, amend, delete the

12

proposal in any manner or are we just to make

13

a decision on what is submitted to this body?

14
15
16

CHAIR MOLINA: Maybe that's a question for Mr.
Kushi too. Do we have that power, Mr. Kushi?
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, my understanding is no.

I

17

believe in the previous instances, I believe

18

that issue was brought up and I believe the

19

response was that you either approve or

20

disapprove in total.

21
22

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much
Mr. Chairman.

23

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

24

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One question for the

25

Department.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Proceed.

2

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: In an earlier handout there

3

was a Policy Number 5, I believe, regarding

4

interest earned on the fee. Mr. Craddick, if

5

you or Mr. Hiranaga can give any comments

6

regarding any interest earned on the fee and

7

if there is such an interest, is that money

8

still part of the Water Development Fund or

9

it goes back into your general operational

10
11

funds?
MR. CRADDICK: State law requires that it be kept

12

in the fund but we have since 1996, I believe

13

-- Well, actually on this development fund, I

14

don't believe the interest has ever gone into

15

the fund, and, you know, we didn't know

16

whether we needed to do that by rule or it

17

was just a matter of fact by State law

18

because State law requires it.

19

So I would refer that one to Corp

20

Counsel since they were the ones that told us

21

we could use it for operations back in 1996,

22

I believe it was. And that information was

23

passed on to the auditors and it was put in

24

the audit. And I don't believe anybody

25

reviewed the impact fee laws to see whether
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1

that was allowable. They just looked at the

2

rule itself and it wasn't in there, so they

3

presumed that the Board could do whatever

4

they wanted to do with the, with the money.

5

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And so the Board's practice

6

has been to use it for general operations

7

instead of trying to keep the fund balance

8

growing within the Water Development Fund?

9

MR. CRADDICK: That's correct. But I believe the

10

Board has now been made aware and I again

11

will have to leave it up to Corp Counsel and

12

these new rules that are coming up, whether

13

it needs to be put in the rule or it's just a

14

matter of law that the interest has to go

15

into the fund, and that's something we'll

16

have to clear up with the Corp Counsel.

17
18

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One more question before I
relinquish --

19

CHAIR MOLINA: Proceed.

20

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: -- the floor. Thank you,

21
22

Mr. Chair.
Mr. Hiranaga, as a Board member, can

23

you share your, your opinion or what you know

24

of the Board's position regarding the

25

automatic annual increase tied to the
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Honolulu Consumer Price Index and why

2

wouldn't you rather review annually the

3

requirements of the fund and to make the

4

adjustments that way or no adjustments at all

5

instead of tying it to an automatic -- And

6

again, the price index could go up and down

7

and so, you know, it's not necessary that

8

every year there will be an increase, there

9

might be a decrease. But if there is a

10

decrease, doesn't that work against what

11

we're trying to do with having a fund that

12

can help pay for water development?

13

MR. HIRANAGA: Councilmember Hokama, I believe the

14

base for the CPI adjustment was to try to

15

avoid these perceived large increases in

16

rates because the last rate change did occur

17

approximately nine years ago, so by having --

18

by instituting a CPI adjustment, we hope to

19

lessen any type of dramatic rate increase.

20

The Board still has the opportunity to

21

review the rates and deem if the CPI

22

adjustments are inadequate to raise or lower

23

the rate as they deem appropriate, so this

24

would not preclude, you know, any additional

25

reviews in future years. This is just to
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help bridge the gap between, between reviews

2

because there are no mandated intervals for

3

review.

4

the Board whether they want to review the

5

rates again or not.

6

It's at the, it's at the judgment of

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Is it your opinion --

7

And it depends which point of view, I mean

8

you're sitting as a Board Member of the Water

9

Supply, we're sitting as Council Members, of

10

the County.

11

the Charter does not change, it maintains the

12

status quo regarding water. But do you see

13

this then as a way of trying to by rule and

14

by a Council action be more autonomous of the

15

normal County government?

16

Is this in a way -- Let's say

MR. HIRANAGA: I believe that the current rate

17

proposal is very conservative fiscally,

18

therefore I do not believe the CPI

19

adjustments will actually be able to dictate

20

the additional infrastructure that will be

21

needed in the future, and it would not be a

22

surprise for the Board to come to the Council

23

in the future for rate increase approval.

24
25

So I don't believe the CPI adjustment
would eliminate the need for the Board to
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review these rates periodically to determine

2

if the rates are providing the funds needed

3

to operate and to expand the system.

4

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And you've taken into

5

account to, to reach this proposed rate

6

number of $6,060, the requirements of County

7

general plan, various regional community

8

plans as well as the long range water

9

development plan that is part of your

10
11
12
13

responsibilities to the residents?
MR. HIRANAGA:

I'm sorry. Could you repeat that

question please?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm trying to, you know, see

14

if the Board took into consideration if the

15

proposed fee matches up with what the Charter

16

requires you to do as far as a long range

17

water development plan for the County as well

18

as take into account what the general plan

19

and the various regional plans that you have

20

jurisdiction over, since Lanai is a separate

21

entity and not part of the normal Board or

22

Department's operations, that the fees you

23

are asking us to -- for consideration has

24

taken into account the needs to address the

25

general plan, the community plan as part of
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your long range program that is or should be

2

submitted to Council periodically?

3

MR. HIRANAGA: I believe the Board did take into

4

consideration those plans in the

5

determination of the fee schedule.

6
7
8
9
10
11

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. I will
relinquish the floor.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Carroll? Not at this time.
Mr. Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

12

In looking at what you transmitted to

13

us, Kent, when you were, when you guys were

14

discussing this, there are, there are several

15

things Jim Smith brought up in the rules

16

that, that are coming to us.

17

Did you have a lot of discussion about

18

those points within, within your group as to,

19

for instance, if someone is not ready for the

20

meter they applied for it and you have here

21

in Section 2-B applicant not ready for water

22

service that upon payment of a deposit equal

23

to or set forth in 16-8-3, an applicant to

24

direct satisfaction is unable to accept the

25

water service immediately, the Board may
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1

reserve an allocation or service capacity

2

available at that time. Total payment for

3

service will be the fee in effect at the time

4

the meter is installed.

5

When you were having that discussion,

6

how were you going to deal with all those

7

people that are on the waiting lists in the

8

Up Country area? Are you going to -- Is

9

there a separate rule for them?

10

Because those people that are on that

11

waiting list, you know, if they had been

12

allowed to get those meters when they wanted

13

to wouldn't be on that waiting list and a lot

14

of other people have gotten meters in the

15

interim.

16

going to deal with that group?

17
18
19
20

In your discussions, how are you

MR. CRADDICK: He wasn't here for that Ken Smith's
testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No, I'm asking on the
discussion --

21

MR. CRADDICK: Jim Smith, excuse me.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: -- on the discussion in the

23

Board when you were looking at putting this

24

rule in, okay, the total payment for service

25

will be in the fee in effect at the time the
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meter is installed, and you have all these

2

people that have been on the waiting list in

3

the Up Country area, how are you going to

4

deal with those people in the Up Country that

5

are on the waiting list? Are you going to

6

require them to pay whatever the fee is at

7

the time or those people on the waiting list

8

are you going to have a separate policy for

9

them? What was your discussion?

10

MR. HIRANAGA: There is an Up Country water meter

11

rule that is still being discussed by the

12

Board but I believe there is a consensus,

13

concensus among the Board Members that some

14

type of consideration should be made for

15

those people on the waiting list. Of course

16

it's still subject to public hearing but I

17

believe there is strong sentiment among the

18

Board Members that these people should have

19

special consideration.

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So even though the rule

21

that you're giving us doesn't spell that out

22

the Board has been discussing and is

23

considering a special rule for the people on

24

the waiting list?

25

MR. HIRANAGA: Yes.
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

134

PWT 01/30/02
1

135

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: To me, it's very important

2

and at this time have you come anywhere close

3

to finalizing what that rule is going to be

4

or is it still in the discussion stage?

5

MR. HIRANAGA: We've been -- We have been actively
I believe the Board's

6

reviewing that rule.

7

intent is to try to expedite that particular

8

rule before -- Well, before any meters are

9

issued in the Up Country area since we've now

10

ended the drought situation for the Up

11

Country area, so it is definitely on our

12

minds.

13

I don't -I have not detected any member that

14

wishes that no special consideration be given

15

to the people on the waiting list.

16

been my observation at these meetings.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And with the fee increases

That's

18

that are being requested, it's for water

19

system development. Will this enable the

20

Department to be able to provide the water

21

system development that will allow us to not

22

have droughts or to minimize the effects of

23

droughts? What is --

24
25

If we project this five years, let's
say this fee is in effect for five years, at
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that point will we have developed enough

2

water source to be able to say that we will

3

minimize the drought situation considerably?

4
5

MR. CRADDICK: If you don't mind, Councilmember
Arakawa, could I answer that one?

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Sure.

7

MR. CRADDICK: Okay. We currently are doing a well

8

for Up Country in addition to the two that we

9

already have serving Up Country. That well

10

is being done at Pookele.

11

where we have existing infrastructure. We've

12

got transmission lines, electricity, tanks.

13

We expect it to be about a million dollars to

14

drill the well. We expect it to be about

15

another million dollars to put the pump in

16

and a pump station.

17

It's at a place

Now, we also have the State that wants

18

to do a well Up Country, a production well.

19

So we expect that to be done within that five

20

year span that you're talking about.

21

And the fees that we have would also be

22

enough to put additional wells in. It will

23

not be enough to put in some large storage

24

facility which in the presentation I told you

25

would be about 30 million dollars but we
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would be able to spend somewhere on the order

2

of three to four million per well for Up

3

Country, which is approximately what the

4

Kaupakalua or as you may know it, what the

5

Dowling Well cost. And those we could

6

continue on doing that would be able to

7

supply the Up Country water system and keep

8

ahead of the growth curve which is less than

9

200,000 gallons per year increase.

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And, and Mr. Chairman, if I
may continue?

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Proceed.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The reason I'm asking you,

14

and not, you notice I didn't say specifically

15

well, I'm saying in our discussion when we

16

were doing the Makawao Community Plan, we

17

were talking about a large storage facility

18

and you presented to us that you were going

19

to create a large storage facility in the

20

Haliimaile area.

21

but it was in the 30, 40 million gallon

22

range, I believe, some place in that area.

23

I forget the exact quantity

To minimize the effect of drought and

24

to have that storage facility completed with

25

the fee schedule that you're applying right
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now, wouldn't that money from this fee be

2

also used to develop that storage capacity,

3

that storage capacity to be able to make sure

4

that the source is available when you need

5

it?

6

MR. CRADDICK: That specific project that you're

7

talking about has basically all but died

8

because a blue ribbon panel was convened to

9

deal with that situation and their

10

recommendation was to get the storage up

11

higher, and that's why we currently have the

12

appropriation from the State's Legislature

13

for two million dollars and the Board has

14

currently appropriated $500,000 to get the

15

design, EIS and study work done for that

16

project.
Now, that portion of it probably could

17
18

be paid out of the fee, but as I said the

19

building of that reservoir and the size of

20

the is two to 300 million gallons will cost

21

on the order of 30 million dollars.

22

only provide three million gallons a day of

23

water.

24
25

It will

You cannot spend that kind of money
with this fee that we are collecting. You
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

139

PWT 01/30/02
1

can do two wells for about six million

2

dollars and get the same amount of water. So

3

will this fee and able to put in that kind of

4

storage facility? No, I don't believe it

5

will. We would still have to get Federal and

6

State funds to be able to do something like

7

that.

8

We are doing the environmental work to

9

meet the Federal requirements, so we feel we

10

will be able to qualify for Federal or State

11

funds but this fee will not be able to cover

12

that.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So this won't be part of

14

that development, that source development

15

fee? That's, that's a separate --

16

MR. CRADDICK:

I don't want to say won't, the Board

17

will do what they want to do.

18

saying from a practical matter or cost

19

benefit, you're not going to get the same

20

amount of water from a surface water facility

21

for the same dollars that it would cost you

22

to put in ground water facilities.

23

I'm just

Now, granted, when you're operating the

24

ground water facility, the operation cost is

25

much higher, but if you only have to do this
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one or two months out of the year, the

2

interest on the difference in the money pays

3

for the electric cost to pump in the well.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, bottom line, what --

5

CHAIR MOLINA: Excuse me, Mr. Arakawa, can I come

6

back to you for a second? The Chair would

7

just like to recognize the preference of

8

Councilmember Johnson, and I'll come back to

9

you.

10

Members, do you have any other

11

questions at this time for Mr. Hiranaga? I

12

know you have to leave for an appointment.

13

Any other questions at this time for Mr.

14

Hiranaga? Seeing none, thank you, Mr.

15

Hiranaga.

16

MR. HIRANAGA: Thank you.

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. If there are no other

18

questions from Committee Members, proceed Mr.

19

Arakawa.

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, what, what I'm trying

21

to understand is when we raise the fee, you

22

know, what is the protection going to be for

23

the community to be able to make sure that

24

the source is there that it's consistent.

25

Now, you can do it by wells or you can
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do it by any other means but I want that

2

assurance that what we're going to end up

3

with is we're going to end up with a

4

consistent source so we don't have to go

5

through the drought periods as often or

6

anywhere near as often as now.

7

The storage facility was something that

8

you brought up when we were doing the

9

community plans. It was this big reservoir.

10

The wells we've discussed and we also need to

11

discuss whether or not private wells that are

12

being drilled in this aquifer area are going

13

to substantially diminish your ability or the

14

Department's ability to take water from this

15

area and what those costs are.

16

Bottom line on this discussion, whether

17

the fee increases for the source development,

18

the replacement of that water that these

19

meters are taking is going to be adequate.

20

That's what I want to know, how are you

21

planning to do that to make sure it's

22

adequate?

23

MR. CRADDICK: The Up Country plan for water,

24

especially for Hawaiian Homes, is quite

25

substantial and we would not expect that this
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fee would cover all the water that they need.

2

They have done an exploratory well already on

3

their property and I would expect that they

4

would continue to do more development of

5

water to assist us to meet their needs as any

6

large developer would do.

7

For we ourselves during the last two

8

years, the year 2000 and 2001, are some of

9

the driest years on record. And even though

10

we did have a drought in place, drought

11

condition in place, there were no mandatory

12

restrictions on water usage.

13

So I believe we have crossed over the

14

hump of getting water available and, I don't

15

see us returning back to the conditions that

16

we had in the '80s or '90s for water

17

availability Up Country as long as the demand

18

doesn't substantially increase above the --

19

above 200,000 gallons per day increase per

20

year.

21

I think that's quite manageable.
If it were to jump up what, to what it

22

is increasing in Central Maui, about half a

23

million gallons a day per year, we would

24

probably have a problem but with the current

25

growth, I don't see any problem.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

2

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.

3

Members, before we continue, we are

4

approaching the twelve o'clock hour and the

5

Chair has one of two options for you to

6

consider. We can continue declarations on

7

this and then take a break at twelve o'clock

8

or so and then reconvene at four o'clock for

9

a recessed meeting or we can proceed and do

10

whatever we can to wrap up on this matter and

11

make a decision and hopefully be out of here

12

by 12:15.

13

asking what is the pleasure of this body.

14

Maybe we can start with Mr. Arakawa first.

15

So the Chair at this time is

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, I have

16

another Board meeting that I have to attend

17

at twelve so I was planning to leave in a few

18

minutes. I would and willing to come back at

19

four and continue discussions if that's your

20

pleasure, but I do think that we need to get

21

a clear understanding of what your deadlines

22

are so we know what we're working with.

23

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Hokama?

24

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair, may I say

25

something? I believe Parks and Recreation
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1

will begin their meeting at 1:30.

2

that their discussions may go a little

3

longer.

4

o'clock.

I think

They may meet until 4:30 or 5:00

5

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So noted. Mr. Hokama?

6

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Chairman, can I

7

understand that you're looking at or

8

requesting a decision by your Committee

9

today?

10

CHAIR MOLINA: I would prefer making one today

11

whether we approve or disapprove because I

12

know we are under a time deadline. March,

13

March 5th is the stated date or the other

14

option is we could call a special meeting on

15

another day.

16

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: March 5, is that before or

17

our first Council meeting for the month of

18

March?

19

CHAIR MOLINA:

20

MS. INOUYE-OGATA: The first Council meeting in the

21
22

I think March 1st -

-

month of March is March 1st.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: First, so we need to get it

23

by the second meeting to Council. Well, I

24

prefer to defer, Chairman, but if you want a

25

decision today, then I'm ready to make -- You
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know, at this point with what I have and what

2

I know I am ready to make a decision now.

3
4

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Member Tavares?

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, I'm not -- I'm

6

willing to vote this down because I believe

7

that we should have the rules and the fees

8

together. You know, we can talk in circles

9

about what they might be thinking about doing

10

and what they're intending to do and all of

11

that, but until we see it in black and white

12

coming before us as their rule proposed, I

13

mean we're talking about an incomplete

14

package here and I really --

15

I support a fee increase in this area,

16

I really do, but we've got to, we've got to

17

do it right. And, you know, trying to rush,

18

rush this part of it through to be followed

19

by the rules to me is not acceptable. And as

20

far as I'm concerned, this has almost wasted

21

our time for this part of the meeting.

22

I think that the presentation was

23

excellent and you'll probably do the

24

presentation again but we have some questions

25

and, you know, unless the, unless the purpose
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1

is for them to get our input about their

2

rules, but we haven't received a copy

3

officially of their proposed rule for this

4

area, but I just don't like the idea that

5

it's coming to us separated.
The proposed rule even has no

6
7

adjustment for the Up Country water except

8

one thing that's generically that two-thirds

9

of the members of the Board can exempt

10

something.

11

proposed rules now.

12

understand, is going out to public hearing

13

March 5, is that when it's scheduled? March

14

4th --

That's all that is in the
That rule, as I

15

MR. CRADDICK: March 4th and March 7th.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: March 7th. I hope you

17

folks are looking at changing the site of the

18

meeting from Haiku --

19

MR. CRADDICK:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: -- to Kula.

21

MR. CRADDICK: -- thinking about adding one meeting

22

I think we're --

not --

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, adding another one.

24

MR. CRADDICK:

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That would really and great

-- changing the site.
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because since the Up Country rule is going to

2

impact the Up Country people, and especially

3

the Kula area, I would appreciate the meeting

4

being held in that area.
You know, I mean that's my take on this

5

I'm not ready to approve it and, you

6

now.

7

know, our only choice is to approve or

8

disapprove or approve by default so, you

9

know, we don't have much choice in this area.

10

If we could defer until we get those rules,

11

you know, I'd support that.

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Tavares.

13

Mr. Carroll, I've just asked the other

14

Members what their pleasure is with regards

15

to this issue today on -- if your preference

16

is to come back at a recess time of 4:30

17

today to further deliberate on this or to

18

take a vote on it and deliberate a few more

19

minutes, take a vote on whether we approve or

20

disapprove the resolution for these amended

21

fees.

What's your take on this, Mr. Carroll?

22

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: If we come back at 4:30,

23

will the information and available?

24
25

MR. CRADDICK: No. The information that we have
that we are going to public hearing with is
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sitting on the desk over here. You can get

2

that right now, but I think Charmaine's point

3

is anything can happen at the public hearing.

4

Now, I think this particular item was

5

heavily debated on our Board, whether the

6

Council would be repetitive of this and I

7

don't know if you quite understood Ken's

8

point, and Corp Counsel may have a slightly

9

different view of it, but I think the Board's

10

intention is there's not going to be any

11

meters given out Up Country until the Up

12

Country meter issuance rule is passed.

13

So no matter what you do with this,

14

nobody is coming off that list until that

15

other rule is passed which has the provision

16

in it. Could you pass me that, Ed, and I can

17

read it right here?

18

Currently the language is, it says,

19

"The Water System Development fee rates as of

20

April 1993 will apply to the requests for

21

applicants on the priority list as of October

22

31st, 2001 up to a maximum," and right now it

23

says three lots, and I think that's the area

24

that may, you know, be changed. I mean

25

family subdivisions are two additional meters
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2

so that might be just one additional lot.
But I don't think the Board is going to

3

be proposing this, which I would call the

4

bait, and then after you pass this, then

5

switch it and say, "Oh, boy, you guys passed

6

it. We're not going to approve this,"

7

Because the Board is quite concerned about

8

the fact that those people have been sitting

9

on the list and not been able to get meters.

10

And I don't -- I myself am very

11

satisfied the Board is not going to suddenly

12

wipe this out off the rules, so if you, you

13

know, would bear with us. As we all know,

14

we're in a very serious situation in

15

developing water and we currently are giving

16

the meters out at half price. As I told you,

17

the fee so far this year we have collected

18

the entire year's fee with people trying to

19

jump in and avoid paying the fee because

20

they're pretty sure it's coming.

21

So this will not -- By you passing this

22

will not, should not affect the people on the

23

waiting list because if they're not going to

24

get the meter until this is passed anyhow,

25

then, you know, what you're doing is, is
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1

you're causing a big financial hardship on us

2

to protect the people Up Country which are

3

going to be protected anyways.

4

And the reason why this language is not

5

in this rule, and this was another thing that

6

was debated by the Board, is that when this

7

list is gone from Up Country that will lapse,

8

so why put it in the main body of the rule

9

for something that is not going to last for

10

any longer than the list lasts?

11

So I think that's some of the thought

12

or discussion that went in on the Board, so

13

if you could see your way clear, I mean you

14

yourself know the Board members as good or

15

probably better than I, and I do not have any

16

feeling whatsoever that the Board will

17

suddenly, once this is passed, say, "Oh,

18

gees, good.

19

going to cut this waive out for the Up

20

Country people."

21
22
23

We've got it passed.

We're

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Craddick.
Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, you

24

know, I understand what David is saying and

25

we all have these great intentions and the
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reason that -- the way that we keep ourselves

2

accountable to our intentions is by laws and

3

by rules, administrative rules or whatever.

4

I mean if we were to say yes, we trust

5

that the Board is concerned about the Up

6

Country thing, they're not going to, you

7

know, do a big switch kind of a situation and

8

it's in their rule now and they're not going

9

to change it, then I'm questioning why you go

10
11

to public hearing then?
I mean it's circumventing the process

12

that is set up for public participation.

13

Then after that, it's like "Please give us

14

the ability to make an informed decision."

15

An informed decision will come when we have

16

the rules as approved by the Board of Water

17

Supply as per law which is after the public

18

hearings.

19

before it goes to public hearings.

20

that's making a mockery of our system of

21

community and citizen input.

22

It's not to say it's a done deal
I mean

And, you know, you cannot guarantee

23

that nothing is going to change. Nobody can

24

make that guarantee. You know, it has to be

25

done through a process and that process is
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not quite complete.

2

for is is for them to wait until those rules

3

are in fact adopted, then send the rate and

4

the rules together as a package. That's what

5

I'm asking.

6
7

That's all I'm asking

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Mr. Craddick, just for my information,

8

when are those public hearings being held for

9

the Water Board rules again?

10

MR. CRADDICK:

It's the 4th of March and I believe

11

on Molokai the 7th of March, and if we have

12

another meeting Up Country somewhere, further

13

Up Country than Haiku, then that will have to

14

have a 30 day notice, so -- And we haven't

15

got confirmation there if Board members want

16

to do that. We know we've had comments from

17

the community already that they want another

18

one further Up Country so I don't see that as

19

being a problem but I would imagine --

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman --

21

MR. CRADDICK:

22

CHAIR MOLINA: One more question, Mr. Craddick.

-- it would be after the 7th.

23

And the minutes for the Water Board meeting

24

that had this discussion with the proposed

25

fee increases, what's the status of those?
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MR. CRADDICK: The minutes are in your packet.

2

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. It was mentioned by one of

3

our testifiers that it did not contain

4

testimony from, I believe, Ms. Tavares a,nd

5

also I believe Jim Smith.

6

MR. CRADDICK: Yeah. What happened was they, in

7

additional to verbal testimony, submitted

8

written testimony and the written testimony

9

is what you didn't have prior to this meeting

10

and which was handed out before I gave my

11

presentation.

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.

13

MR. CRADDICK: So you do have that information now.

14

CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you. Mr. Arakawa?

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Chairman, if I could ask

16

Corp Counsel a question?

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Go ahead.

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Ed, if we voted this down,

19

could the Water Department take the whole

20

package plus their rules to the public

21

hearing that they're scheduling and then come

22

back with the whole package?

23
24
25

MR. KUSHI: Councilmember Arakawa, the question is
if you vote this down -COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If we vote this down today
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because --

2

MR. KUSHI:

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: -- what Councilmember

-- and then --

4

Tavares is saying is show wants the whole

5

package together, can they just combine this

6

with that whole package, their public, public

7

hearing process and bring the whole thing

8

back as a package?

9

MR. KUSHI: It would depend on the timeframe for

10

the publication of the notice -- the notice

11

of the public hearing.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So if we were to defeat it

13

today, they would have time to be able to

14

post it according to the Sunshine Law,

15

wouldn't they?

16

MR. KUSHI:

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So they have --

18

MR. KUSHI: So they would have to post -

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: -- over 30 days?

20

MR. KUSHI:

21

I believe it's 30 days.

-- publish the notice to make it in the

first week of March or next week some time.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Or let me ask you in a

23

different way. If they were to take the

24

other section that they're already going to

25

public hearing and combine it with this in we
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1

were to defeat it today, would they have to

2

go through the whole public hearing process

3

for this again if we defeat it now, or does

4

it just automatically have already gone

5

through the positive?

6

MR. KUSHI: That's a good question because if you

7

just -- I mean it's an up and down situation.

8

I mean if you go to public hearing, in

9

essence it's the same proposed rule.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right.

11

MR. KUSHI:

12
13
14
15

So I'd have to get back to you on

that -COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Because I
MR. KUSHI:

-

Unless there's changes.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Because I've heard it that

16

if we defeat this, then they have to start

17

through the whole process again, which would

18

mean all the public hearings and everything

19

else, and what I'm trying to establish is

20

that true or not.

21

Because I think the purpose of what

22

we're trying to do is -- You know, I can

23

support the rate increases but I do think

24

Charmaine is right in that we should have the

25

entire package together. And if it's a delay
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1

until March, which is a month and a half away

2

before they have their public hearing and

3

bring it all back together as a package being

4

much more complete, I would prefer that it be

5

done that way but it has to be legal, so I

6

want to find the legal course to do it.

7
8
9

MR. KUSHI: Like I said, I don't know the answer
right now.

I can get back to you.

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Members, at this time it's --

10

We're approaching I guess time for our staff

11

members, who may have to leave. At this

12

point again I will ask if you'd like to come

13

back at 4:30 and decide this issue or the

14

Chair can end discussion on this and we can

15

take a vote right now?

16

I think all of you have expressed your

17

concerns as far as what you would like to do.

18

The Chair's feeling is little uncomfortable

19

right now and I am somewhat in agreement that

20

we should have the complete package with us.

21

And as you can see, the Legislative Analyst

22

is passing out the resolutions either for or

23

against the proposed resolution.

24
25

So at this time the Chair -- Let me
finish, Mr. Craddick. The Chair would like
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to end discussion and entertain a motion

2

either for or against this resolution.

3
4

Mr. Craddick? Recess. The Chair will
call for one minute recess.
RECESS:

12:13 p.m.

6

RECONVENE:

12:15 p.m.

7

CHAIR MOLINA:

5

(Gavel.)

(Gavel.) Public Works and

8

Transportation meeting for January 30th is

9

now back in session.

10

The Chair upon conferring with the

11

Budget Chairperson, the Chairperson has

12

shared with myself that he would be willing

13

to hold a special meeting on this matter

14

should we deny this resolution today or this

15

proposal. And again the Chair stated his

16

intentions to proceed with acting on this

17

resolution today, so if there is any

18

discussion?

19
20

Member Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, I move that

21

we accept the resolution disapproving the

22

amendments to the Water System Development

23

Fees Rule of the Maui County Board of Water

24

Supply.

25

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.

It's been moved by Tavares,

seconded by Carroll.
Members, discussion? Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. As the maker of the

5

motion, I would like to just comment briefly,

6

you know, things that I said before or

7

earlier but I would like to emphasize that I

8

do support the increase in these fees. We

9

need it for the Department to be able to do

10
11

their work.
I think that one of the fears that the

12

Board of Water Supply might have had and/or

13

the Director is that once we get into your

14

budget fees that we won't take anything up

15

until June and that's really delaying it, but

16

I think what -- Thank you to Mr. Hokama who

17

was willing to approach the Council Chair

18

about having a special meeting at any time

19

after they've gone through the hearings or

20

whatever is required by law or per what the

21

advice is going to be from Corp Counsel, you

22

know, I would certainly encourage them to get

23

them to us as soon as we can to act on it.

24

Qnd that's, and that's kind of where I stand

25

right now.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mrs. Tavares.
Members, any other discussion? Mr. Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, you know, one

4

of the things that happens on these all or

5

nothing and when you combine a lot of

6

different topics into one bill, then you

7

either have to accept it for its merit or

8

not. What I'd like to see is for them to

9

come back to us, separate out each of these

10

items as a separate amendment so that we can

11

as a body look at them separately.

12

If they do that, you know, I, I can say

13

that I support the fee increases.

14

like the Consumer Price Index tie in and I do

15

want to see something that very specifically

16

will deal with the people that have been on

17

the waiting list.

18

of these and they send it up individually

19

into the number of items that they have, then

20

we can all vote on them individually and I

21

believe we'll be able to do something with

22

the fee increase. The rules and this, I

23

think, have to come up sort of as a package

24

but I would prefer it would all and separated

25

out.

I don't

So if we separate out each
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.

2

Members, any other comments? Mr.

3
4

Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, this is a

5

difficult thing. I think each member of your

6

Committee is cognizant of the need for us to

7

improve our water system and that to do that

8

it takes financial funding.

9

Again I would -- I'm going to be real

10

up front with the Department and any of the

11

Board members, I would prefer a graduated

12

increase program over a multiple year

13

phasing.

14

payers and those that are going to come on to

15

the system need to know what is the cost that

16

they'll be facing.

17

don't support tying it automatically to a

18

Consumer Price Index.

19

that we can continue to do what this Council

20

has done in the past regarding the water

21

rates.

22

graduated five year program but everybody

23

knew what was the cost and increase each

24

succeeding period. I think that is more

25

appropriate. I think we need to be

I think that people or the rate

I don't -- I personally

I personally think

As I've been informed, it was a
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consistent with those that come under certain

2

type of nonprofit or tax-exempt statuses,

3

that they be treated fairly and consistently.

4

I also believe that if we are going to

5

move forward, then hopefully this will be

6

part of a plan that will bring equity to any

7

water user on any part of this island. And

8

if we can approach it that way, I would say

9

that would be more palatable for me to be

10

supportive in the future. Thank you, Mr

11

Chairman.

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

13

Any other comments?

14

Well, the Chair will share, the Chair

15

will share with you his comments on this

16

matter. Again I too support the fee

17

increases, however, in light of the conflict

18

with not having the rules here, it causes me

19

some concern and I think we need to address

20

the people in the Up County areas who have

21

been on the waiting list for some time, so i

22

believe at a future date only then can we

23

more thoroughly discuss these matters.

24
25

So with that, the motion on the floor
before you, Members, is to disapprove the
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amendments to the Water System Development

2

Fee Rule of the Maui County Board of Water

3

Supply. All those in favor, say aye.

4

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

5

CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Thank you very

6
7
8
9
10
11
12

much. The Chair will mark it unanimous.
VOTE: AYES:

Councilmembers Arakawa, Carroll,
Hokama, Tavares and Chair Molina.
NOES:
None.
ABSTAIN: None.
EXC.:
Councilmember Kawano, Vice-Chair
Kane.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

13
14
15

ADOPTION of resolution to the
disapproving amendments to the
Water System Development Fees Rule
of the Maui County Board of Water
Supply.

CHAIR MOLINA: Are there any announcements?

16

Hearing none, the Chair appreciates your

17

professionalism and indulgence this today's

18

matter. This meeting is adjourned.

19

ADJOURNED:

12:21 p.m.

20
21
22
23
24
25
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STATE OF HAWAII
SS.

3
4

CITY AND COUNTY OF HONOLULU )

5
6

I, Mary Anne Young, Certified Shorthand

7

Reporter for the State of Hawaii, hereby

8

certify that the proceedings were taken down

9

by me in machine shorthand and was thereafter

10

reduced to typewritten form under my

11

supervision; that the foregoing represents to

12

the best of my ability a true and correct

13

transcript of the proceedings had in the

14

foregoing matter.

15

I further certify that I am not attorney

16

for any of the parties hereto, nor in any way

17

concerned with the cause.

18
19

DATED this 30th day of March, 2002, in
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20
21
22
23
24
25

Mary Anne Young
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